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DEAR READER 

This issue highlights material relating to "Baby Doe" and other 
neonatal and early _childhood experiences of those with llsevere" disabil-
ities .. The Summerl987 DSQ (deadline June 1) is an issue with a co-
editor, Nora Groce (Brown University), and will focus on comparative and 
international issues in disability. Tlle Fall 1987 (deadline September 
1) and Winter 1988 (deadline D.ecember 1) issues will probably focus on 
"independent living and advocacy" and the teaching·of disability stud-
ies. _Your support, criticisms, and material are needed and welcome. 

THE EDITORS 

FOCUS 

The Treatment of "Handicapped Newborns"--
A Question With No simpie Answers* 

by Adrienne Asch (Teachers College, Columbia University) 

Dr. Owens of Bloomington, Indiana, on the one hand, and Nat Hen-
toff, on the other, have argued that there is no "probleml' of disabled 
or "defective" newborns. Four years after he counse_led the parents of 
Bloomington Baby Doe to 'end the infant's life by foregoing surgery, 
Owens testified to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights about the right-
ness of his advice and the happiness of the Bloomington parents. Nat·-
Hentoff's powerful, often polemic articles have demonstrated that one 
can be a civil libertarian and a traditional leftist and believe that 
the Reagan Administration could for once have been right to intervene on 
behal·f of infants born with disabilities who need medical treatment. To 
Hentoff, not-treating newborns with disabilities is simple discrimina-
tion against "the handicapped," regardless of the Supreme Court's 1986 
decision. · 

The 7 books discussed here, representative of current discussions, 
remind us that the matter is not so simple as either Owens or Hentoff 
would like to make it. Yet, neither singly.nor together do they dof: 
justice to the topic, and none -can I recommend without reservation. 

1j, 

** f Frohock, Fred M. Speci~l care: Medica'i Decis{ons at the Beginning 
of Life. Chicago: Universuity of Chicago Press, 1986, 263 pp., $19.95.
** Guillemin, Jeanne.H. and Holmstrom, Lynda L. Mixed Blessings: In-· 
tensive Care for Newborns. New York: Oxford University Press, 1986, 317 
pp.' , $2 6 • 0O • 

Gustaitis, Rasa and Young, Ernle W.D. A Time To Be Born, A Time To 
Die. Reading, ,,MA: Addison-Wesley, 1986, 1986 pp., ·$18. 95. 
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Murray, Thomas H. and Caplan, Arthur L. (Eds.). Which Babies Shall 
Live? Humanistic Dimensions of the care of Imperiled Newborns. Clifton, 
NJ: Humana Press, 1985, 240 pp., $24.50. · 

Kuhse, Helga and Singer, Peter. Should the Baby Live? The Problem 
of Handicapped Infants. New York: Oxford University Press, 1985, 280 
pp., $17.95. 

Shelp, Earl E. Born to Die? Deciding the Fate of Critically ·Ill 
Newborns. New York: Free Press, 1986, 288 pp., $19.95. 

Tooley, Michael. Abortion ·and Infanticide. New York: Oxford Univer-
sity Press, 1984, 450 ·pp., $29.95; reprinted 1986, $14.95. softcover. 

These volumes are of two types: the Kuhse and Singer, Shelp, and· 
Tooley attempt to be philosophical treatments of the topic. The Gustai-
tis and Young, Frohock, and Guillemin and Holmstrom combine differing 
amounts of ethical reflection with journalistic·or social science re-
porting on life in the neonatal units of United States hospitals. 
Murray and Caplan's edited volume does some of both. 

Gustaitis and Young, Frohock, and Guillemin and Holmstrom report on 
the day-to-day world of the neonatal units in which ··we find premature, 
low birthweight, or otherwise seriously ill newborns. Gustaitis and 
Young and Frohock poignantly, albeit dramatically, and Guillemin and 
Holmstrom drily but honestly reveal the high pressure, hard work, com-
mitment, and tensions of the physicians, nurses, and other staff. They 
describe complex relationships with parents and let us see how easily 
misunderstandings can occur. We also see the impact of the infants upon 
the staff and often the staff's deep attachment to some of these very 
ill or disabled infants. By the time we conclude these 3 books, we know 
that notwithstanding their often very grave medical problems that can 
lead to their deaths with or without aggressive medical intervention, 
these infants touch the lives of their parents and of those who care for 
them. All 3 demonstrate that some of the nursery's inhabitants have 
conditions far more complex, survival-threatening, and quality-of-life 
threatening than Baby Doe or Baby Jane. We meet babies for whom the 
technology worked wonders, those who will die regardless of medical 
intervention, and occasionally, although much less than we should, we 
meet those who will live with varying degrees of disability. · 

All 3 give much the same information, .cite many of the same sources 
(though the Guillemin and Holmstrom i~ the most thorough), and offer some 
of. the same recommendations: put more social resources into prevention 
of prematurity and low birthweight by helping poor, young, and minority 
women get prenatal care. Be more -ensftive to the cultural diversity of 
the parents of newborns, and give all parents more psychological sup-
port. Put ·social resources into helping disabled children and their 
families after they leave the nursery. Of the 3, the Gustaitis and 
Young is perhaps the best written and vivid, the least sympathetic to 
people with disabilities, the one painting the bleakest picture of liv-
ing with disability when it paints any picture at all. Guillemin and 
Holmstrom are probably more honest about intra-staff and staff-parent 
conflicts and thus reveal some truths the professionals would prefer to 
keep hidden from themselves and from the world. Frohock is the least 
unsympathetic to the humanness of children and adults with impairments 
and makes an interesting effort to. place the topic of treatment for 
disabled newborns into a context considering the language of relation-
ships and community as opposed to the language of rights. 

Shelp and Kuhse and Singer make explicit what the social scientists 
only imply: that infants with disabilities may, or perhaps should, be 
denied medical treatment if parents or society believe that they will 
not·achieve in Shelp's phase "minimal independence'' or if parents or 
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society will be unduly burd~ned by their existence. Their discu~sions 
are readable, their data limited, their conclusions extremely disturbing 
to anyone who knows anything about life with some of' ·the disabling con-
ditions (such as Down's syndrome or spina bifida) that thej discu~s. 

Tooley is the most academic, philosophically complex, and the least 
tied to the current controversy. He is not really concerned with what 
to do with infants who may or may.not have disabilities of varying se-
verity. Rather, he argues that no fetus or newborn has the properties 
of personhood that warrant serious moral consideration. For him, ending 
newborn life regardless of the reason is of a wp.olly different order 
than ending the lives 6f those deemed persons in the moral sense. The 
book's virtue is placing the topic of disabled newborns in a context of 
examining the value of fetal, newborn, and nonhuman animal life. It was 
tough going, though, for me, a non-PhD philosopher, and of all the books 
under discussion, is the least directly relevant to the current debate. 

Murray and Caplan's edited volume contains several provocative, 
compelling essays as well as valuable·comments by a neonatologist and a 
useful report of a survey of physician and nurse attitudes about.deci-
sion-making in neonatal units. John Arras' treatment of the topic of 
the interests·of infants demonstrates that philosophic writing-can be 
lucid and compassionate, and the briefer pieces of Murray, Weisbard, and 
Caplan are moving, sensitive, and straightforward. Of all the books, it 
probably does the best ·at giving a flavor of the range of newborn inten-
sive care situations and dilemmas without giving undue weight to tragic 
babies, technology-crazed physicians, or long-suffering parents. It, 
however, suffers from the same grave deficiency as do all the others: 
no volume reveals any_understanding or attention to life_ with a disa-
bility. . 

All of these books, either implicitly or explicitly, ask whether 
technology should be used to save lives that will be lived with varying 
degrees of disability. Many are frankly skeptical, but regardless of 
the hidden or overt messages, none included any substantial information 
about how life with disability is lived by today's children and adults 
or their families. Guillemin and Holmstrom fault the neonatal nurseries 
for providing little.follow-up support for children with residual medi-
cal problems and disabilities. Neither they nor any of the other au-
thors did serious follow-up work on the types of lives that might be 
expected for those children who leave neonatal care with some amount of 
disability. It is fair to say that most of the sturm und drang about 
neonatal technology is generated because people wonder whether ·parents, 
society,· or disabled children should be burdened with impaired lives. 
Not·one volume sheds light on this question by going to personal narra-
tives of parents or disabled children, by talking with disabled children 
or adults, by quoting a single piece of writing with a disability rights 
perspective. When Shelp, Kuhse and Singer, and Gustaitis and Young talk 
about the burdens and tragedies for families of children who will not 
achieve "minimal-independence," not anywhere is there ·a discussion of 
how the environment and social institutions impede developing indepen-
dence, or even what independence might be. It is shocking to think that 
these authors seek to answer.this question without doing anything to 
evaluate life with disability·in its social and political context. The 
otherwise exhaustive ~nd appropriate bibliographies contain no reference 
to the disability rights movement, to civil ·rights legislation, to the 
thinking of disabled people and their families about the question of the 
disabled newborn. 

For virually all the authors, life is either that of the "normal, 
healthy" child or adult or the "damaged," "defective," tragic infant who 
will or perhaps should die. F~ohock's description of the party for 
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graduates of the neonatal nursery captures the gaps in all these vol-
umes: he speaks of the pride of the staff upon seeing the cured chi+-
dren, mentions in passing that some limp or show "the ravages of disease 
and treatment," and then goes back to the miracle of the normal child 
who is saved and happy. He never stops to find out whether the children 
who limp are happy, as well. Life, with disability is the unacknow-
ledged, undiscussed topib in these books as the disabled child is ig-
nored in the authors' accounts of neonatal graduate parties. 

Discussion of neonatal intensive care should grapple with 2 ques-
tions: If we should give infants ~ho will benefit from treatment such 
treatment, should the.degree of impairment that will remain after treat-
ment make a difference in what we do? If we decide not to treat chil-
dren who will live as people with disabilities, what should we do as a 
society to assist existing children and adults with disabilities who do 
not need treatment but who may need assistance to live either minimally· 
or productively? These books disappoint on both counts •. Those that 
provide or draw more heavily from social science data to answer the 
first think they know about life with a disability, are convinced that 
disability makes a vast negative difference, and locate the problems as 
inherent in the disability and not at all in social atitudes and ac-
tions. As philosophy, they give no help to answer the second question 
and could easily be used to endorse Reagan,esque policies that hinder the 
progress of disabled people. If the authors thought about both ques-
tions together, moreover, they might come up with different and more 
heartening answers. 

Anyone.who truly seeks reflection on treating newborns with disabi-
lities will come away from these books with much information, :some 
awareness that we have much to think about, and considerable frustration 
and disappointment. Scholars with commitments to ·disabled children, 
adults, and families have much work to do to fill these gaps. 

* My thanks to Betty Levin for her invaluable assistance in preparing 
this commentary.

** EDITOR'S NOTE: These books are reviewed separately as well in BOOK 
NOTES. 

COMING EVENTS 

A. May .ii_ 1987, "A Forum on Reproductive Laws for the 1990s", Doral 
Inn (50th st. & Lexington Ave., New York, NY 10022; 212/755-1200), will 
explore the impact of advances in reproductive technologies and neonatal 
care and examine strategies for promoting reproductive choice and equa-
lity between the sexes. In 3 panels, leading activists affiliated with 
the Reproductive Laws for the 1990s Project will present their legisla-
tive and policy proposals in: 1) time limits on abortion; 2) fetus as 
patient; 3) prenatal screening; 4) reproductive hazards in the work-
place; 5) interference with reproductive. choice; and 6) reproduction 
involving third parties. Expert commentators from medicine, public 
heal~h, law, arid related areas will respond to the pr6posals. Preregis-
tration is $45, including lunch, refreshments, and materials distributed 
at the Forum. Contact: Women's Rights Litigation Clinic, Rutgers.Univ. 
Sch. of Law, 15 Washington st., Newark, NJ 07102; 201/648-5637. 
(EDITOR'S NOTE: I have read several of the background papers for this 
conference. If you can afford but one conference to go to this year, 
this should be it.) 

B. May 10-12, 1987, "Rehabilitation in the Aging", a national con-
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ference sponsored by The Hillhaven Foundation, Hotel Meridien, San 
Francisco, CA, focuses on positive therapeutic approaches to rehabilita-
tion and aging. Contact: Conference Coordinator, National Rehabilita-
tion Conference, 1835 Union Ave., Suite 111, Memphis, TN 38104; 901/274-
8428. 

c. May 14-15, 1987, "-Case Man~gement, 11 National Association of 
Employers on Health Care Alternatives National Conference, Hotel del 
Coronado, San Diego, CA. Contact: NAEHCA, 104 Crandon Blvd., Suite 304, · 
Key Biscayne, FL 33149; 305/361-2810. 

D. May 24-28. 1987, American Association on Mental Deficiency, Los 
Angeles Hilton, Los Angeles, CA. The Religion Division is sponsoring a 
pre-convention workshop-on holistic caregiving and peacemaking with 
special sessions on ethical issues, the role of a minister with a disa-
bility, and one with the intriguing title "The Church--Friend or Foe of 
Persons with Handicaps." Contact: ~D, 1719 Kalorama Rd .. , NW, 
Washington, DC 20009; 1-800/424-3688. 

E. May 25-28, 1987, The International Symposium on E_valuation in 
Medical Education, Ben Gurion University of the Negev in Beer Sheva, 
Israel. Sponsored by the Network of Community-Oriented Educational 
Institutions for Health Sciences. Contact: Dr. Dan E. Benor, M.D., 
Chair, Symposium Executive Committee, 32 Ben Yehuda st., PO Box 3378, 
Tel Aviv, 61033 Israel. 

F. June 4-7, 1987, Sociological Practice Association Annual Meeting, 
Radisson Hotel, La Crosse, WI. Contact: Glenn E. Nelson, Soc. and 
Applied Social Relations, Eastern Connecticut State University, 
Willimantic, CT 06226. 

G. June 9-12, 1987, Second International Congress on Ethics in Medi-
cine, Vista International Hotel, 3 World Trade Center, New York City, 
sponsored by Beth Israel Medical Center, NY~ Ben-Gurion University of 
the Negev, Israel, and The Karolinska Institute, Sweden, will bring 
together some of the world's authorities in the areas of ethics, econo-
mics, law and social policy to examine the biomedical dilemmas of modern 
times and formulate guidelines for the new medical ethics. Contact: 
Congress Headquarters, Dept. of Public Affairs, Beth Israel Medical 
Center, First Avenue and 16th Street, New York, .NY 10003. 

H. June 14-17, 1987, National Council for International Health 14th 
Annual Conference, Crystal City, VA (Washington, DC area). Theme: "In-
fluencing Health Behavior: Communication, Education, and Marketings" 
Contact: NCIH Program Dept., 1101 Connecticut Ave., NW, Suite 605, 
Washington, DC 20036; 202/833-5900. 

I. July 10-12, 1987, International Visual Sociology Association Annual 
Conference, Univ. of Nebraska-Omaha. Contact: Wayne Wheeler, Soc., 
Univa of Nebraska, Omaha, NE 68182; 402/554-3374. 

J.- August 12-14, 1987, IIHealth and Health Care in an Aging World," an 
Inter-Congress Meeting of the Research Committee on Aging of the Inter-
national Sociological Association, The University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, 
Manitoba, Canada. Contact: Centre on Aging, 338 Isbister Building, 
University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, Manitoba R3T 2N2 Canada; 204/474-8754. 

K. August 21-25, 1987, "Key Issues in Mental Retardation Research," 
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8th International Congress of IASSMD, Dublin, Ireland. All aspects of 
mental retardation, with special emphasis on a scientific approach. 
Contact: John 0 1 Gorman, Congress Chair, 8th World Congress, IASSMD, 12 
Pembroke Park, Dublin 4, Ireland. Re paper presentation, contact: 
Michael Mulcahy, Chair of Program Committee, Stewarts Hospital, 
Palmerstown, Dublin 20, Ireland. 

L. October 18-23, 1987, The 1987 Combined Annual Meetings of the 
American Academy of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation and the 
American Congress of Rehabilitation Medicine, Marriott 9 s Orlando World 
Center, Orlando, FL. Contact: American Congress of Rehabilitation 
Medicine, 130 s. Michigan Ave., Chicago, IL 60603; 312/236-9512. 

M. October 26-30, 1987, Xth International Conference on the Social 
Sciences and Medicine, Hotel Terramar, Sitges, Spain. Themes: AIDS as a 
social phenomenon; Cultural issues in maternal and child health; Devel-
opments in the study of 'stress' and disease; Defining the legitimate 
boundaries of epidemiology and related social sciences; Health care 
institutions and traditions in Muslim cultures; Impact and integration 
of behavioral sciences in the education of health care professionals; 
Community involvement in health policy--socio-structural and dynamic 
aspects of health beliefs; Economics of essential drug programs; Philo-
sophical basis of medical ethics; Political abuse of medicine; Interna-
tional health agencies--their nature, strengths and weaknesses; Problems 
in the assessment of alternative medicine; Role of socio-behavioral 
scientists in health care practice; Reproductive trends and emergence of 
moral panic; Medical ethics in the primary care setting; Social and 
psychological care before and during hospitalization; Technical innova-
tion: assessment, diffusion and transfer; Theoretical tensions in bio-
psychosocial models of health care; Viability of the concept of a prima-
ry health care team; When is a data set complete? Contact: Dr. P.J.M. 
McEwan, Glengarden, Ballater, Aberdeenshire AB3 5UB, Scotland, U.K. 

N. November 2-4, 1987, First Annual Conference of the American Asso-
ciation of Spinal Cord Injury Psychologists and Social Workers, "Today's 
Challenge--SCI Psychosocial Issues," Union Plaza Hotel, Las Vegas, NV. 
Based on the results of the Needs Assessment Survey, focus will be on: 
substance abuse, non-compliant patients, sexuality, family assessment 
and treatment, independent living and pain management, and innovative 
programs in SCI care. Contact: .Berelice Kattis at 212/686-6770 or write 
to: American Association of Spinal Cord Injury Psychologists and Social 
Workers, 432 Park Ave. South, New York, NY 10016. 

o. November 18-22, 1987, American Anthropological Association Annual 
Meeting, Chicago, IL. Of special interest will be a proposed session on 
the social and cultural meaning of disability, deviance, and rehabilita-
tion. Contact: Carols. Goldin, Div. of Continuing Education, Rutgers 
University, New Brunswick, NJ 08903. 

SOLICITATIONS 

A. Diane Driedger and Susan Gray Dueck request submissions (1000-4000 
words in English, 4-15 pages) for a disabled women's anthology. Non-
fiction writings are welcome in areas such as: family life, body image, 
employment, sexuality, leisure and disabled women's self-help groups. 
Cartoons and graphics by women with disabilties are also welcome. Sub-
mission does not guarantee acceptance and editors reserve the right to 
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edit pieces. There is no payment for articles or graphics. Inquiries 
by May llL 1987 to: Diane Driedger and Susan Gray Dueck, 249 Simcoe 
Street, Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada R3G 1V9. 

B. Barbara Pogul Rivlin (32 Benjamin Rd., Tanafly, NJ 07670; 201/569-
7917) seeks individuals with physical handicaps who are graduates of 
post-baccalaureate degrees in Education, Psychology, Rehabilitation 
Personnel or Social Work between 1977-1986 who would be willing to 
participate in her survey on employment status of graduates with disabi-
lities. She adopts the NY state Dept. of Education definition of a 
physically handicapped or mobility impaired person as any individual who 
must use a standard or manual wheelchair or other assistive device 
(crutches, braces, etc.) to move from place to place, or any person who 
otherwise finds stairs or other similar features impediments to movement 
(including persons with cardiopulmonary disability). 

C. Bernard Goldstein (Soc.~ Rutgers University) and Howard Robboy are 
studying long-term (3 months or more), continuous use ventilator-assist-
ed patients, their medical caregivers and significant others. They are 
interviewing patients (where possible) and other involved parties as to 
the impact of the use of this technology on their lives. Most of their 
research is taking place in New Jersey hospitals and in homes when pa-
tients are sent there for home care. If anyone is or knows of others 
who are conducting research in this area, contact: Howard Robboy, Soc., 
Trenton state College, Trenton, NJ 08625; (dept.) 609/771-2670; (home) 
201/247-7254. 

D. Barbara Sapienza (343 17th Ave., San Francisco, CA 94121; 415/221-
0435) is doing research for her Ph.D. in clinical psychology on repro-
ductive decision making in women who are between the ages of 35 and so. 
She is especially interested in women who have delayed childbearing 
until at least 35 or who have remained childless permanently. Women 
must presently be in a relationship with a man and, to their knowledge, 
biologically fertile. 

E. Michele A. Gregoire, Asst. Prof. of Music Therapy (Dept. of Music, 
Georgia College, Milledgeville, GA 31061; 912/453-4839) is compiling a 
collection of biographies of women with disabilities who are performing 
artists (i.e., musicians, actresses, dancers, comedians) who make their 
primary living or aspire to make their primary living, as performers. 
If you know of some of these women or can refer her to appropriate 
sources of information on such women, please contact her. 

CALL FOR PAPERS 

A. Papers are sought for the June 4-7, 1987 Sociological Practice 
Association Annual Meeting on crisis intervention, toward the healthy 
individual, social determinants of mental health, social problems and 
social theory, and shaping the sociological practitioner. Check if 
deadline has passed, Contact: s. Randi Randolph, 40 Mitchell Ave., Bing-
hamton, NY 13903; 607/771-2549. 

B. For its August 1987 annual meeting, "The Social Dimensions of 
AIDS", the Society for the study of Social Problems seeks papers dealing 
with medical, psyc~ological, religious, therapeutic and sociological 
aspects of AIDS: problems in diagnosis, therapy, interpersonal rela-
tions, stigma and fear; issues of death and dying; effects of AIDS on 
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personal identity, family relations, friendships, employment, self-
esteem, community life and politics, and institutional processes (e.g., 
prisons, rehabilitation centers, welfare systems, schools, etc.); ef-
fects of aids on case workers, counselors, volunteer workers, medical 
practitioners. Check li deadline is passed, then send abstracts to: 
Philip M. Kayal, Soc/Anthro, Seton Hall University, South orange, NJ 
07079. 

c. Papers and presentations are sought for the New York state Associa-
tion of Gerontological Educators, 15th Annual Conference, October 21-23, 
1987, Nevele Country Club, Ellenville, NY, "Confronting the Complexities
of Aging: Cooperation and Coordination Among Professionals." Contact: 
Gloria D. Heinemann, 1987 SAGE Program Chair, Western New York Geriatric 
Education center, Beck Hall, State University of New York, Buffalo, NY 
14214; 716/831-3176. Check for deadline. 

D. For its 11th Annual Humanities and Technology Conference, "Inter-
face 1 87", October 22-23, 1987, Northwest Atlanta Hilton Hotel, Mariet-
ta, GA, papers, panels and presentations that examine the interaction of 
humanistic concerns and technological development are sought. Submit by 
May .L. 1987 a 1-page, single-spaced abstract to: Joan McCoy or Rex 
Recoulley, Dept. of Humanities and Social Sciences, Southern c. of Tech-
nology, Mariettta, GA 30060. 

E. For the June 1988 issue ("Patterns of Reasoning in Medical Gene-
tics") of the journal Theoretical Medicine papers are sought that ex-
plore the nature of explanation in human genetics, the dynamics of clin-
ical judgment in the genetic counseling context and the central concepts 
of medical genetics from the perspectives of current genetic theory and 
practice, the history and philosophy of science, anthropology and socio-
logy and ethics. Submissions deadline: June .L. 1987. Contact: Eric T. 
Juengst, Guest Editor, Div. of Med. Ethics, UCSF Sch. of Med., 1362 3rd 
Ave., San Francisco, CA 94134. 

F. Health Education Quarterly is preparing a thematic issue for 1988 
("Ecological Approaches to Health Promotion") which focuses on the use 
of changes in the social and physical environment to promote health-
related behaviors. Examples of articles: the use of incentives in 
health promotion programs; social support- and social network strategies; 
institutional and social policies for health promotion; and cultural 
change as an approach to health promotion. They are particularly in-
terested in articles that include changes in the physical and social 
environment as outcomes as well as interventibn strategies--e.g., 
changes in social networks as a result of environmental interventions. 
Submission deadline: August .L. 1987. Contact: Kenneth R. McLeroy, PhD, 
Dept. of Public Health Education, Room j49, Curry Bldg, Univ. of North 
Carolina at Greensboro, Greensboro, NC 27412; 919/334-5528. 

G. Journal of Contemporary Ethnography welcomes papers for the October 
1988 issue "Qualitative Family Research" by September 15, 1987. Catego-
ries: 1) methodological articles on strategies for doing qualitative 
family research; 2) meta-theoretical articles which explore the role of 
qualitative family research in family studies and/or ethnographic re-
search; 3) research reports which rely on qualitative family research 
and which try to show how qualitatiave research can supplement and re-
fine family theories heretofore based on quantitative research. Send 4 
copies and $10 submission fee to: Ralph LaRossa, Soc., Georgia State 
Univ., Atlanta, GA 30303-3083. 



H. For a special issue on gender and aging, The Sociological Quarterly 
invites manuscript submissions that address the relationships between 
growing old and the life paths, timing, duration, and/or content of 
gender roles for women and men. Possible topics: role transitions, 
social bonding in later life, age norms, turning points and careers, 
role androgyny in old age, the socio-economic consequences of extended 
years of life for women. Papers should have a strong theoretical orien-
tation whether or not they are data-based. Deadline: October k 1987. 
Send 4 copies and $10 submission fee (check/money order payable to Mid-
west Sociological Society) to: Judith A. Levy, Assoc. Editor, The socio-
logical Quarterly, Sch of Public Health, Univ. of Illinois at Chicago, 
PO Box 6998, Chicago, IL 60680. 

I. Social Studies of Science invites manuscripts in the area of 
science and technology studies. Contact either: Thomas F. Gieryn, Sqc., 
Ballantine Hall 744, Indiana Univ., Bloomington, IN 47405; or Steven 
Turner, Ctr. for Interdisciplinary Studies in Culture and Society, Univ. 
of s. Florida, 140 Seventh Ave., South, st. Petersburg, FL 33701. 

J. New Horizon Press invites completed or nearly completed manu-
scripts: non-fiction in social, political, behavioral, or humanistic 
sciences; business; and issues for perceptive trade and academic audien-
ces (no textbooks). Contact: New Horizon Press, PO Box 669, Far Hills, 
NJ 07931. 

K. Ray Elling, General Editor for a series of volumes on "The Politi-
cal Economy of Health Care" for the state University of New York Press, 
invites completed manuscripts as well as detailed outlines and propo-
sals. The series hopes to bring class-based conflict theory to bear in 
understanding health and health care in world-systems perspective. Work 
is welcome on core capitalist, semi-peripheral, peripheral, and quasi-
independent socialist-oriented states--either on their health care sys-
tem in general, historically and comparatively considered, or on aspects 
ranging from the micro-political economics of therapist-patient rela-
tions to cultural hegemonies and women's, minorities', and workers' 
struggles for improved health care. contact: Ray Elling, Dept. of Com-
munity Medicine and Health Care, Univ. of Connecticut Health Center, 
Farmington, CT 06032; 203/674-2458. 

OPPORTUNITIES; AWARDS, FUNDING, PROGRAMS 

A. In July 1985 the Kennedy Aging Project was launched at the Shriver 
Center for Mental Retardation (200 Trapelo Road, Waltham, MA 02254) with 
the purpose of teaching health care professionals how to care for people 
with mentally retardation who are old. Program Director Dr. Mary Howell 
leads a staff of doctors, nurses, social workers, lawyers, ministers, 
physical therapists and occupational therapists in learning about the 
special needs of older people with mental retardation: evaluating 
clients and planning new residences, legal protection, medical care or 
whatever needs are identified. Professionals from a variety of disci-
plines will serve apprenticeships and their expertise will be shared 
with co-workers. For the clients in the community, at no charge to 
their families, the project offers 1) a primary-care ambulatory geria-
tric clinic; 2) an•interdisciplinary team evaluation for assessment and 
planning (medical, psychiatric, social, residential, financial, legal, 
spiritual, leisure activities, etc.); 3) a family support group; 4) a 
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bereavement group for families; 5) a bereavement group for develop-
mentally disabled clients; 6) a legal clinic for guardianship, estate 
planning, etc.; and 7) or caretakers, ethics rounds and case conferen-
ces. For further information, contact Dr. Mary c. Howell, address above. 

B. Doctoral student advisors, on behalf ~f the graduate student, are 
invited to submit proposals for small grants to support dissertation 
research in biological, behavioral, and social sciences. Contact: Dr. 
Mary Greene, Behavioral and Neural Sciences, 202/357-7804; Dr. Feiice 
Levine, Social And Economic sciences, 202/357-9567. Address: Biologi-
cal, Behavioral and Social Sciences Directorate, National Science Foun-
dation, 1800 G Street, NW, Washington, DC 20550. 

c. The National Institute of Health (NIH) Working Group on Health and 
Behavior invites applications for postdoctoral and senior fellowships 
through the NIH National Research Service Award Program. Contact: Of-
fice of Grant Inquiries, Division of Research Grants, NIH, Westwood 
Bldg. 449, Bethesda, MD 20892; 301/496-7441. Deadlines: January~ May 

September 10 annually. 

D. Radcliffe College announces a program of small grants to support 
post-doctoral research in the·humanities and the social and behavioral 
sciences. Eligible projects must draw upon resources of the Arthur and 
Elizabeth Schlesinger Library on the History of Women in America and/or 
the Henry A. Murray Research Center of Radcliffe College. Awards range 
from $100 to $2000 and will be made to scholars who have received the 
PhD or have completed equivalent work at least 1-year prior to applica-
tion. Deadlines: May l..2.£. October l..2.£. 1987. Contact: Radcliffe Research 
support Program, c/o Henry A. Murray Research Center, Radcliffe College, 
10 Garden st., Cambridge, MA 02138. Inquiries about the holdings of the 
Schlesinger Library or the Murray Center should be sent directly to the 
Director of the Library or of the Murray Center (see address above). 

E. The International Society for General Semantics (PO Box 2469, San 
Francisco, CA 94126; 415/543-1747) announces The Sanford I. Berman Re-
search Scholarships in General semantics. Three grants of $3000 each 
will be awarded annually with the possibility of renewal for research on 
how uses of language influence thought, behavior, communication, the 
advancement of knowledge, and for other investigations in general seman-
tics. Proposal deadline: HU~ 1987. One of its primary aims is to 
encourage graduate level research in those areas of general semantics 
that can be adapted to widespread teaching or uses in business, the 
professions, and other practical applications in human affairs. 

F. The National Center for Nursing Research (NCNR) has identified 
nursing research activities related to AIDS as a priority program. 
Investigators should focus on research designed to enhance AIDS preven-
tion and to improve mechanisms for providing care to acute and long-term 
AIDS patients. Suggested topics: knowledge, attitudes and practices of 
AIDS patients and the effect of AIDS on family functioning; ethical 
issues related to diagnosis and treatment strategies; public policy 
issues such as methods of early screening, diagnosis, and controlling 
the spread of the disease, including infants and young children, in 
community settings. Contact: NCNR, Building 38A, Rm. B2El7, NIH, 
Bethesda, MD 20894; 301/496-0526. 

G. The Epilepsy Foundation will fund fellowships in the social scien-
ces to develop expertise among social scientists in epilepsy research 
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through a 1-year project carried out an an approved facility. A PhD in 
one of the social sciences is required. Up to $25,000 for 1-2 years is 
available. Deadline: September 1. Social Sciences Student Fellowships 
($1,500) for which students may propose an epilepsy-related study or 
training project to be carried out at an institution of their choice are 
also available. Call: 301/459-3700. 

H. Fellow~hips to assist persons (ages 30-45 years) of unusual scho-
larly and creative ability are available from: The Fellowship Depart-
ment, Guggenheim Memorial Foundation, 90 Park Ave., New York, NY 10016; 
212/687-4470. 

I. The National Center for Health Services Research and Health Care 
Technology Assessment funds research, demonstrations and evaluations 
designed to improve the delivery of health services. Research priori-
ties: health promotion and disease prevention (health status measure-
ment; organization and prov~der studies; and consumer knowledge, atti-
tudes and behaviors); technology assessment; the role of market forces 
in delivering health care services; and health information systems. 
Innovative proposals in other areas will be considered. Contact: John 
Gallicchio, Chief, Review and Advisory Services Program, National Center 
for Health Services Research and Health Care Technology Assessment, 5600 
Fishers Lane, Mailstop 152, Rockville, MD 20857; 301/443-3091. 

J. Supported by The Medical Trust (a Pew Charitable Trust), five 
advance-level PhD students were selected as interns in applied Medical 
Sociology for 1986-87 in a new 3-year program that will enable them to 
augment their academic training in applied clinical and/or research 
experience in health care settings. Based on career interests and 
goals, selected interns were matched to sites (35 available) that allow-
ed them to further develop their existing skills and interests and en-
hance their potential contributions to the field of applied Medical 
Sociology while actively participating in the internship organization. 
12-month interns receive $13,000 stipends; shorter internship stipends 
are pro-rated. Those interested in serving as preceptors and in provid-
ing internship experiences for the 1987-88 program year or wishing to 
nominate an intern should contact: Dr. Sue Keir Hoppe, Program Director, 
Assoc. Prof. & Chief, Div. of Sociology, The University of Texas Health 
Sciences Center at San Antonio, 7703 Floyd curl Dr., San Antonio, TX 
78284-7792; 512/567-5470. 

CURRENT RESEARCH 

A. Ian Robinson, (Brunel, The Univers.ity of West London) in con-
junction with the Paedriatic Research Unit of Guy's Hospital Medical 
School, London, is undertaking a major research project on take-up, 
attitudes towards and experiences of pre-diagnositic screening. The 
project is designed to document the extent to which screening, particu-
larly for Down's syndrome, has been undertaken by women in a number of 
contrasting areas in and around London. It will also explore reasons 
for non take-up and beliefs and values about this diagnostic process. 
Formally starting in April 1987, the project will likely be the first of 
a series exploring this area. Contact: Ian Robinson, Health and Dis-
ability Research Group, Dept. of Human Sciences, Brunel-The University 
of West London, Ux~ridge, Middlesex UBS 3PH England; tel: 0895 74000 ext 
2504. 
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B. Studying 84 families in which hemophilia has already appeared, a 
medical research team at Johns Hopkins Medical Institution reported to a 
genetic conference in July 17, 1987 a high degree of success in diag-
nosing hemophilia before birth by analyzing DNA and olso identifying
those who are not hemophiliacs but carry the defective gene. Spokesper-
son Dr. stylianos E. Antonarakis said that these new, safer and more 
effective tests require only a small sample of DNA from fetal tissue, 
obtainable by taking a sample of amniotic fluid or tissue from the 
exterior of the amniotic sac. Of the 84 families, half were studied 
for detection of healthy carriers and half for diagnosis in fetuses. In 
some instances, prospective parents who were contemplating abortion 
changed their minds when diagnostic tests showed the baby would not have 
hemophilia. The team found a total of 10 different mutations in the gene 
for blood factor 8, any one of which will cause hemophilia. (excerpted 
from The New York Times, July 18, 1986) 

c. Samuel J. Meisels, Ed.D., James w. Plunkett, Ph.D., and Mary E. 
Bozynski, M.D. are Co-Principal Investigators in a comprehensive re-
search project ("Linking Research and Intervention: A Study of the Cog-
nitive, Psychosocial, and Neurological Development of Extremely Low 
Birthweight Preterm Infants") that focuses on infants born at severe 
biological and "caregiving" risk due to extreme prematurity (birthweight 
below 1250 grams or 2 3/4 pounds) and concomitant long-term neonatal 
hospitalization. The project's initial phase consists of a comprehensive 
research program for 100 infants, half of whom weighed less than l00g, 
that begins at birth and continues until the infants are 19 months cor-
rected gestational age. Risk factors include birthweight above and 
below l00g, neonatal morbidity and recovery, severity and course of 
respiratory illness, and impact of extremely low birth weight on the 
central nervous system. Dependent variables include comprehensive mea-
sures of neurological, cognitive, language, motor, and comprehensive 
measures of neurological, cognitive, language, motor, and psychosocial 
development, with major focus on the child's adaptive functioning within 
the context of the immediate family and the family's network of social 
support. Thirty full-term infants constitute a normative contrast 
group. The project will study these children through adolescence. 

Embodying an interdisciplinary approach that combines special edu-
cation, clinical psychology, and pediatrics, this National Institute of 
Disability and Rehabilitation Research funded project has the potential 
to make several major, and unique contributions: 1) it represents a 
research study of very high risk infants at the "frontier" of neonatolo-
gy that will establish a descriptive baseline of cognitive, affective, 
and neurological development; 2) it will lead to the development of 
intervention plans and strategies that are specific to this very high 
risk population and that can be utilized by other professionals commit-
ted to rehabilitation and intervention with extremely immature preterm 
infants. Contact: Samuel J. Meisels, Center for Human Growth and De-
velopment, Univ. of Michigan, 300 N. Ingalls, Ann Arbor, MI 48109. 

D. For the past 2 1/2 years researchers at The University of Kansas 
have been conducting an inquiry into the processes whereby decisions are 
made regarding the authorization of medical intervention with children 
who are born with spina bifida cystica. The project ("Parental Deci-
sion-Making in the Treatment of Newborns with Disabilities") was funded 
by the National Institute of Handicapped Research (now NIDRR) and, thus 
far, has entailed 3 phases. 

Phase 1: Newly married couples who were not the parents of a child 
with a disability were randomly sampled from marriage records to parti-
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cipate in an informing interview situation with a "physician." The "phy-
sician" apprised them that they had given birth to a child with spina 
bifida and hydrocephalus, explained the long-ten;n medical ramifications 
of the disorder, and presented the parents with an option to treat/not 
treat the child. The parents, who were asked to imagine that they actu-
ally had been given such news, were then.asked to discuss freely what-
ever was on their minds regarding the decision,.giving particular atten-
tion .to the questions and concerns they .would have and the individuals 
and/or social networks they might contact tc;> help them in.making such a 
decision. After the parents had completed this discussion, they were 
provided with the answers to certain medical and nonmedical questions 
they had asked to .ascertain if new information would alter the pattern 
of their deliberations. Upon the parents' completion of these delibera-
tions, the researchers asked them a series of 35 open-ended questions 
relating to 22 hypotheses under investigation. These questions concern-
ed the effects on decision-making ~f such factors as: 1) child, parent, 
and family quality of life; 2) the emotions experienced in the delibera-
tiv~ process; 3) the sanctity of life issue; 4) legal, social, and per-
sonal standards; 5) the aesthetic dimension; 6) the child's potential 
for contributions to the· family and society; 7) sources of influence, 
support, and information; 8) the adequacy and grasp of medical informa-
tion; and several other factors. Finally the parents were asked to com-
plete a questionnaire which addressed the same issues but could provide 
quantitative results. . 

Phase 2.:. Parents who have given. birth to. a child with spina bifida 
and actually made treatment/nontreatment decisions were interviewed. 
The methodology and research.issues were essentially the same, pro~iding 
a mix of qualitative and quantitative data and probing what- parents 
reported they did do as they were deliberating their decisions. This 
data will be compared with Phase 1. 

Phase~= The researchers interviewed physicians who are known to 
have participated extensively in such decisions. As was the case with 
the other cohorts, the physicians were given an opportunity to make very 
general comments on their role and the role _of.others in "Baby Doe" 
treatment decisions then were asked open-ended questions related to the 
research issues under investigation, . 

The resea·rchers recently submitted a request to complete 2 final 
stages which should fill in the still missing pieces of the puzzle: 1) a 
study of attending nurses associated with·IIBaby Doe" decisions, who may 
have the most synoptic view of the interactions that take place between 
parents, physicians, and·others involved in the decision-making.process; 
and 2) persons who have been treated for spina bifida--this, to ascer-
tain their perspectives on the issues under investigation. Inclusion of 
the later group is in keeping with the researchers belief that persons 
with disabilities should communicate ~or themselves in inquiries osten-
sibly conducted on their be~alf or about them rather than researchers 
assessing only the perspectives of.able-bodied peisons. ·· 

The Principal Investigator on this project.is Daryl Evans (Soc. and 
Bureau of Child Research, The Univ. of Kansas). Co-Investigators are 
Ann Turnbull, Rud Turnbull, and Patricia Barber (Special Education and 
Bureau of Child Research, ·THe-Univ. of Kansas) •. Send inquiries tp: The 
Deciiion~Making Proce~s, c/o Soc., The tiniv. of Kansas, Lawrence, KS 
66045; 913/864-3943. The project is interested in sh.aring· information 
with other researchers, especially those who may be examining the role 
of hospital ethics committees in the decision-making process. (.Daryl 
Evans) · 

E. Under Nadine Taub's direction, The Reproductive Laws for the 1990s 
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Project (co-sponsored by the Rutgers Univ. Women's Rights Litigation 
Clinic and the Institute for Research on Women) has involved over 30 
attorneys, health professionals, and scholars in dratting legislative 
and policy proposals in the areas of technological advances concerning 
reproduction and their ramifications for reproductive freedom and equa-
lity between women and men. These proposals are published in Forum 
proceedings. The Project will also dist~ibute a briefing handbook to 
advocacy organizations and health care providers with an abridged ver-
sion for national and state legislators. It is also developing an in-
formation bank of current research on the new reproductive technologies 
and related scientific advancements, particularly as they affect equali-
ty between the sexes. currently, it is circulating a research survey 
for the information bank and an agenda of suggested research topics. 
contact: Women's Rights Litigation Clinic, Rutgers Univ. Sch. of Law, 15 
Washington St., Newark, NJ 07102; 201/648-5637. 

RECENT DISSERTATION 

Betty Welder Levin (CARING CHOICES: DECISION MAKING ABOUT TREATMENT FOR 
CATASTROPHICALLY ILL NEWBORNS, 1986, PhD, Sociomedical Sciences, 
Columbia University) studied how clinicians think about decision making 
with respect to the possible limitation of treatment for infants who 
they believe are severely impaired and/or t.erminally ill. The aim was 
to place the issue in its broad social context, elucidate some of the 
ethical and policy questions. Research methods included ·.participant 
observation in a neonatal intensive care unit (NICU) and a survey on 
treatment choice conducted shortly .after the announcement of the Baby 
Doe Directives in·spring 1983. · 

A major finding was that treatment choice is heavily influenced by 
the way clinicians frame decisions. Rather than clear-cut decisions "to 
treat" or "not to treat" depending solely on the predicted disability, , 
choices are made about how "aggressive" 'to be in treatment. Some treat-
ments are given even when others are withheld (e.g., Jane Doe was treat-
ed with antibiotics even though she did not receive surgery for her 
spinal lesion or hydrocephaus). Clinicians will recommend some life 
sav~ng treatments but not others for infants with the same disability 
(Many neonatologists would recommend intestinal surgery for an infant 
like Baby Doe but would not recommend open heart surgery or kidney di-
alysis for an infant with Down's syndrome). 

A model was derived to explain clinician decision making using 
culturally defined norms, goals, and characteristics of both patients 
and treatments. Characteristics of patients were categorized along the 
dimensions of quality of life, uncertainty, critical condition, and 
social value. Characteristics of treatments were categorized according 
to aggressiveness, ordinary/extraordinary means, withholding and with-
drawing treatment and active/pasive euthanasia. There was variation 
between clinicians in how they would categorize characteristics of par-
ticular patients and treatment$ and in norms for decision making. It was 
found that clinicians' conceptualizations affect their interpretations 
of the law and the options presented to parents about treatment choice. 

Interests for current and future research include the conceptuali-
zations of parents about treatment choice, Infant Care Review Commit-
tees, and institutional and cross-national variations in decision 
making. Contact: Betty Welder Levin, Health and Nutrition Sciences, 
Brooklyn College, Brooklyn, NY 11210; 212/866-4602. 

14 



FILM CLIPS 
by Nora Groce (Brown University) and Gary Kiger (Utah State University) 

A. AS A BLIND ·PERSON ••• · 1984, Color, 29 minutes; produced by Si Fried 
and the American Federation for the Blind; distributed by Phoenix Films, 
468 Park Ave., s., New York, NY 10016. Purchase $450 (16mm), $275 
(Video); Rental $45. 

This AFB film focuses on Bill' Schmidt, the principal of a junior 
high school in southern California. Bill is blind. He has retinitis 
pigmentosa and has been blind. since birth. AS A BLIND 
PERSON .•• highlights several themes: 1) the remarkable accomplishments of 
which persons with visual impairments are capable; 2) the accommodations 
whiqh are necessary to allow blind persons to meet challenges; and 3) 
the "normal" lives blind persons lead. The film portrays Bill in his 
leadership role as an educator and professional. It also details the 
changes in thinking and at.titude as ,he rose through the ranks as clas-
room teacher to principal. Moreover, the film depicts Bill and his 
family leading a life much like any other family. He comments that 
friends and colleagues will often park the car in which he is riding and 
walk away without offering assistance since they forget that he is 
blind.· While Bill needs assistance, he also enjoys the knowledge that 
friends see him much as they would anyone else. 

At times the film comes close to being a "heroic" story, which is 
not what the director intended. On the other hand, it is an illustra-
tion of the ordinary life of a person with a disability. The focus is on 
Bill as a professional as much as it is on Bill as a ,person who is\ 
blind. (Gary Kiger) 

B. THE AWAKENING OF N~CY KAYE 1985, Color Video, 42 minutes; 
produced by Ann Hershey; distributed by Filmakers Library, 133 E. 58th 
st., New York, NY 10022. Purchase $350; Rental $55. 

Nancy Kaye is forty-five years old. As a child born with spina 
bifida, her disability was down 'played. Despite repeated operations and 
her use of canes, it was only in he~ college years that she realized 
that what her parents referred to as 'displaced hip' was~ in fact, spina 
bifida. Earning a doctorate in special education, she became the Direc-
tor of Special Education for the Berkeley California public·school 
system and quickly made drastic, and to some, unnerving changes in.her 
rush to mainstream children with disabilities. She is now dying, and 
this film records her experiences and those of her family and friends as 
they anticipate her death. Indeed, the film begins at the memorial 
service several days -after her death. 

It is difficult to know where to begin with this film. While 
technically welL-done, it tackles too many issues: disability, death, 
mainstreaming, and the personality of Nancy Kaye, without fully discus-
sing any. I am not even sure if the "awakening" referred to in the 
title is Nancy's "awakening" to disability rights, her life, or the 
prospect of her death. Her need to think and talk about her coming 
death with friends and family are noteworthy and thought-provoking. 
However, some scenes, espeoially the one in which Nancy confronts her 
elderly mother with her imminent death, are hard to watch. Nancy's need 
to resolve her feelings towards her mother are apparent, but I was 
struck by the fact that in her rush to finalize her own life, Nancy 
seems unable to give comfort to her mother. Unsuccessfully fighting 
back tears, her mother turns to the camera to apologize for having such 
a hard time accepting her daughter's death. There should be no need to 
apologize and there are some places where a camera probably does not 
belong. 
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This film is undoubtedly relevant to those who knew Nancy Kaye, 
certainly a very special woman. Unfortunately, although it raises a 
number of important issues, aside from dramatically pointing out that a 
person with a disability might also have to confront an unrelated fatal 
disease, it resolves none of these issues well enough to be recommended 
for general audiences. (Nora Groce) 

C. DON'T CRY FOR ME Video 3/4 11 and 1/2 11 VHS or Beta, Color, 54 
minutes; produced by E. Gandolfi, s. Tringali and R. Cole. Distributed 
by Umbrella Films, 60 Blake Rd., Brookline, MA 02146; 617/277-6639. 
Purchase $475; Rental $75. 

This documentary on those who must live with and eventually die 
from cystic fibrosis ranks as one of the best films made on chronic 
illness in recent years. The format is straightforward. Through a 
series of interviews and group discussions, we come to know five young 
adults, aged 14 to 31, who are from a variety of backgrounds and in-
terests. They are.all being treated at Boston's Children's Hospital and 
they are all dying •. They talk freely and frankly about what it is like 
to live with a disease which will claim them at around age 20. They 
discuss their concerns about their own mortality, debilitation and loss 
of independence, the medical care system and what it is like to deal 
with a broader society that too often reacts to their-illness either by 
denial or by answering their soul-searching questions with platitudes. 
Not only is what is said enlightening but what is left unsaid just as 
thought-provoking. For example, in a group meeting the subject of plans 
for the future is raised. In this roomful of bright, articulate young 
people, not one has any long term goals or dreams. For them, they 
believe, there is no future (Nor are they being melodramatic; the final 
credits show that 4 of the 5 have died .even before the film was com-
pleted). 

Technically,· the most notable thing in this well-made film is that 
the filmmakers allow their subjects the dignity of relating their own 
stories. There is no "plot, 11 no narrator; all that is ·obvious is intel-
ligent and sensitive editing. This film deserves a large audience. 
Anyone who deals with chronic illness would benefit by seeing this film 
(It should be required viewing for all medical personnel). It is also 
highly recommended for classroom use and general audiences. (Nora Groce) 

D. NOT IN VAIN: THE STORY OF ERIKA LOHSE 1983, Color, 44 minutes; 
produced by Barry Spinello; distributed by Direct Cinema, Box 69589, Los 
Angeles, CA 90069. Purchase $695; Rental (16mm) $45. 

Erika Lohse had just turned five-years-old when the bizarre acci-
dent occurred. Playing in a wading pool at a community center, Erika 
sat on the pool drain. The suction from the malfunctio.ning drain af-
fixed her bottom to the grate and pulled her intestines out through her 
anal canal. Alerted by her brother 1.s screams, Erika I s father freed her 
and rushed Erika to the hospital. Surgery kept her alive. NOT IN VAIN 
chronicles the next two years of Erika's life and the life of her 
family. 

The film suggests several controversial issues which are not aiways 
met head-on: what heroic measures are ethically, economically, and 
medically appropriate to keep someone alive? What of the child's suf-
fering? What of the slim chances that the heroic measures would keep 
Erika alive? 

Erika's mother aludes to some of these issues. Mrs. Lohse acknow-
ledges the suffering Erika experiences, the enormous medical costs, and 
the improbability that surgical intervention will save Erika's life. 
With Erika's life in the balance, these issues seem academic. The 
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themes recede from the audience's attention. Instead, the film details 
the emotional -adjustments the family must make·. Mrs. Lohse· becomes like 
a 24-hour critical c~re nurse: she connects catheter tubes to Erika's 
body _at night ·so·that Erikainay r~ceive nutrients; she adjusts and. 
monitors life support equipment in/Erika's bedroom at home; and she 
comforts her daugher -and counsels her through anger, depression and 
despair. Adrian, Ei:Jka' s .. 6.;.year!"'"old brother, blames himself for not 
"saving" Erika. Kim, the older sister, is withdr~wn. The parents worry 
their constant attentio.n to ·Erika deprives the other children of emo-
'tional support. <As Mrs.· Lohse ·notes,· Erika is perceptive. She· knows 
she is terrified· of the machines and .doctors; and she knows she hurts--
emotionally and physically. This is a real family dealing with diffi- 1 

cult circumstances. The portrayal won the film the 198_4 CINE Golden 
Eagle award. · · 

Erika died two years after the accident. A multiple organ· 
transplant--never befo.re performed-..;was not successful. Erika's parents 
do not regret efforts to give her two more·years of life. Those years 
were not in vain. 

The film is narrated, in part,-by Erika's pediatric surgeon. The. 
medical view is prominent. The social consequences of Erika's disabili-
ty are implied but.rarely confronted. For example, Adrian reads Erika a 
get-well card. This is ironic since for Erika it, is not merely an issue 
of getting well. There is mote here than medical trouble. 

·· NOT IN VAIN was ·never. meant to ·be a socially critical look at . 
physical disability and long term medical care. However, as moving a 
the film is, the nagging ethical and·social questions will not go away. 
(Gary Kiger) 

BOOK, ETC. NOTES 

A. Baird, Joseph L. A Readers'/Wr-iters' .Guide to Periodicals in the 
Disability Field. The committee to Promote Writing in Disability 
Studies, English Department,· Jent State University, ·Kent, OH 44242, 
1985, Spiralbound paper, $10.· _ 

Happily, this book cannot be judged by its cover. Mine came apart 
on first use and is now· a stack, a problem for those of us with motor 
control problems. curiously, the cover is design-your-own-blank,. a 
missed opportunity for some a~piring artist. If production cost was a. 
problem, that could have been. saved, ·it seems likely·, on the wasted 
space and postage spen~ on 'Singre-sided pages and the format which used 
one listing to a page, ·sometimes taking up less than half the -available 
space. Economicalli as well as ecologically speaking, this book W~$ not 
a bargain for thos.e of us scrimping to get resources that will help us · 
earn:money as writers or to_just keep up with reading. 

Educationally, however, this is a book that all disability communi-
cators, persons with disabilities, helping professionals, or· anyone who 

.wants to know the latest word, ·on the subject of the guide cannot afford 
to be without. In addition to the market listings which include publi-
cation information, principal audience·, number of disabled pe~sons on 
staff, subscription instructions, kinds of material published--nonfic-
tion, fiction, poetry, book re~iews,· art work, cartoons, photographs, 
special_ columns--and rate$ of payment, the book issues a tough call tor 
pride of craft and the encouragement of how-to's to meet the challenge. 
More, it is an introduction to the state-of-the-art in disability publi~ 
cations: the· politics, problems, and pro'gress of those·working to 
provide an outlet for·quaiity· literature and art by and about persons 
with disabilities. This sourcebook is a must for those who are or seek 
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to be contributors to, or understanders of, the growing body of printed 
matter that has as its purpose the documentation and dissemination of 
literary and artistic expressions ot the disability experience-., · 

This is a workbook in the truest sense for it contains instruction, 
information, and inspiration. Beyond that, it is a tool for advocacy 
with its notes on expectations regarding editorial practices. Here is 
everything one needs to get started, stay up-to-date, and contribute to 
the disability rights movement or one's own development through reading 
and writing. I have sent copies of the section on rights of writers.to 
be paid by disability publications (who have a poor record in this 
regard). to editors who want to publish my stuff but don't offer payment 
by policy. Baird's strong statements should be spread around where it 
counts. We writers share the responsibility to claim and proclaim pride 
in the value of our work, disabled or not. 

This book has helped me find my identity as a disability communica-
tor and writer and that goes a long way toward resolving the loss of a 
pervious profession. Not only has it helped me help myself, but I now 
use it in workshops to help others. Thanks, Dr. Baird. Hope it's a 
yearbook~ Perhaps the next edition will be revised to be more physical-
ly and fiscally manageable by people wittt disabilities. . 

P.S. The Committee asks that readers notify them of omissions. 
Those who know of publications in the genre of disability studies or 
others that accept submissions of the kind described, are·urged to 
contribute to this important effort by sending the information to the 
address above. (Patricia Smith Ranzoni, Bucksport,. ME) 

B. Batshaw, Mark L. and Perret, Yvonne M. Children with Handicaps. 
Baltimore, MD: Paul H. Brookes Publishing Co., 1986, 473 pp., $24.95. 

This book is an updated version of the 1981 edition and has been 
expanded to include descriptions of some of the newer medical procedures 
and information about the etiologies of "handicapping" conditions. It 
addresses the causes of disabilities.in terms of genetics and the pro-
cess of gestation and birth and describes a number of specific condi-
tions. It also discusses the social and emotional i_mpact that having a 
disabled child has on a family, as well as resources available for 
helping them. Some chapters on specific handicapping conditions are 
rather short and simplistic, but the references given at the end of each 
direct the reader who wants to explore these topics further. The appen~ 
dices contain a useful glossary, list of resource agencies, explanation 
of syndrome~, and instructions for resuscitation. 

The book is very readable, with an easy style an~ clear illustra-
tions. While some parents may use it as a source of information about a 
child's condition and for explanation of terms used by professionals, it 
is probably more technical than many of those without a background in 
health care would want. It is not a manual for day to day management of 
children's problems. The volume should appeal to professionals, such as 
therapists and educators working with children with disabilities, who 
wish to expand their knowledge outside of their particular field.· The 
format of the chapters with goals.stated at the beginning and a closing 
summary would make this a suitable course text. (Mary B. McMurray, M.D., 
Pediatrics, University of Massachusetts Medical. School) 

c. The Ciba Foundation. Human Embryo Research: Yes· or No? London and 
New York: Tavistock Publications, 1986, 232 pp., 12 pounds hardcover, 6 
pounds ~oftcover. 1 

• 

This book presents papers delivered at a Ciba symposium and trans-
cripts·of discussions among participants. In question is whether human 
embryos obtained by in. vitro fertilization .constitute suitable material 
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for biomedical research aimed;at helping infertile people conceive and 
carry pregnancies tQ term.and at diagnosing inborn c;lisabilities and 
diseases prenatally, Contributors inclu~e scientists, physicians, at-
torneys, government. offi9ia_ls, ethicists, theologians, but not people 
whom the research is ~uppps-~q._ ,to benefit. The assumption that the re-
search will i~prove p'eppTe\~:>l:lYee;'· l~-- not questioned. Although there is 
discussion about how 'Hiflchif:?:,' :- Bµddhist.s·, . catholics, Jews might view the 
research, there is none_··_~l:ioµ:t, l'l0'\\1; people, with disabilities view it. No 
one asks what constitute.E?:·:a·:,-1_14~-:fect,..n R~ligious and moral issues are 
debated but within limits s~t by technical feasibility, so that the 
implicit priorities and va_lues -ate not acknowledged. The key questions 
are_what.information can be -gained from the experiments and whether 
there are. moral grounds to oppose working with human embryos up to 14 
days after fertilization,_ the limit set on such work in Britain. So, 
while the b_ook contains interesting information about the development of 
early human embryos and·- the: a,stonishing _capabilities of recombinant DNA 
technology to diagnose genetic ''defects••, it fails to raise any signifi~ 
cant questions about the ~ocial.origins and implications of the "defect" 
label. (Ruth Hubbard, Biological Laboratories, Harvard University) 

D. Cunningham, Cliff. ·Down's Syndrome: An.Introduction for Parents • 
.Cambridge, MA: Brookli11e Be>oks,. _1982, 200 pp.~ .$12.95. 

Down's· Syndrome: Ari Introduction for Parents delivers what its 
title promises: an excellent.overview for new parents of children with 
Down's syndrome. The book ptovides an in-depth discussion in lay terms 
of parental reactions to, .causes of, and the developmental outlook for 
children with DS and moves beyond some of the excellent shorter intro-
ductory booklets for.new parerits such as To Give an Edge (Horrobin and 
Rynders, no date). 'Although'valuable for parents, the book's usefulness 
for professio.nals is +imited. ·Research findings are reported without 
references in-places, apd allof the information in the book has been 
presented elsewhere. · ·cunningham succeeds very well, though, in sum- · 
marizing the many known facts about the syndrome in one comprehensive 

. source. 
The book contains-chapters on initial feelings and reactions to the 

birth of a DS baby, effects on the family, the genet.ic basis of the 
syndrome, and physical, pers_onality, and developmental characteristics 
of individuals with Down's syndrome, all outlined in a detailed table of 
contents. The photographs -included·_ also present a favorable, normalized 
image of DS individuals and their families. Although the author is 
British, the book's content is appropriate for American families as 
well, and the publisher pr·ovides an additional appendix of "Resources 
for the U.S. Reade+•". _The· writing style is a little uneven and becomes 
tedious at times, but . ove·ra11·; the _book is one of, the best resources 
available, and I would highly recommend that it be read by all new 
parents of DS ·children. (Rosalyn.Benjamin Darling, City-County Clinic of 
Johnstown, Johnstown, PA) 

E. English, R. William. The Role of the Family in Rehabilitation, .#8 
Rehabilitation Research Revi:ew, 1983, Washington, DC: National Rehabili-
tation Information Center, Catholic University of America. 

This work, co-sponsored by the National Rehabilitation Information 
Center (NARIC), National Institute.of Handicapped Research (NIHR), and 
the National Council of Rehabilitation Education (NCRE), _is part of the 
series of Rehabilitation :Research.Reviews. ·Each review consists of a 
literature synopsis,· annotated reference list and the individual au-
thor-'s observations of and recommendations to the current literature. 
The objective ·of this review,· according-to English, is to improve "the 
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quality of rehabilitation services and rehabilitation education and 
research" (p. 1). His aim is to incorporate the literature centered on 
the "role of the family of persons of all ages, types of disabilities, 
and varying severity of disability" (p .. 2) into a.single reference list. 
However, this reference list consists of books and journal articles that 
are readily accessible to all interested persons, researchers, students 
and family members alike.. · . 

Included in this work are 38. resource books concerning the family 
of persons with disabilities which are categorized in 5 general ·areas. 
The largest proportion, 43%, are books·which serve as guides for pa-
renting a disabled child. Others are in the areas of skilled training, 
advocacy for disabled persons, counseling and specific disabilities. 

The annotated bibliography is primarily composed of journal ar-
ticles representing 3 types of research products: personal observations, 
data based research, literature reviews. Only a small proportion of 
these works are found in rehabilitation·journals, but they are published 
by several professional areas linked to rehabilitation, indicating the 
interdisciplinary concerns-in the fi~ld of rehabilitation. This re-
ference list is categorized into 3 areas, each with. a main focus or 
research topic. First of all, psychosocial aspects of disabilities 
concerns the interpersonal dynamics within the family while stressing 
the concept that the family of a disabled person is disabled as well and 
generally in need of assistance, too. The second topic, intervention 
with family systems, focuses on the provision 'of counseling and social 
services to families of the disabled, while the third, intervention by 
family.systems, views the family as an agent of change and emphasizes 
advocacy activities and skill. training. 

The author makes important observations, both positive and nega-
tive, about these available resources. This information is recent and 
provides an excellent illustration of the interdisciplinary collabora-
tion in research of the family. on the other hand; the references are 
lacking in empirical research, especially comparative, as well as focus 
on the families of the yourig disabled while overlooking the families/of 
the young adult, middle-aged and elderly persons with disabilities. 
English provides an excellent overview and assessment of the complete 
research, but he also leaves us with several recommendations for future 
studies to increase our knowledge on the subject, to function as a means 
to ease the problems and enhance the lives of the families of disabled 
persons. (D. Ann Squier, Sociology, University of 

/ 
Kansas) 

F. Fox, Daniel (Guest Editor), Special Section on the Treatm~nt of 
Handicapped Newborns, Journal of Health,·· Politics, Pol icy and Law. 11: 2, 
Summer 1986, pp. 195~303. Single issue price $15 from Journals Fulfill-
ment, Duke University Press, 6697 College station, Durham, NC 27708 •. 

Who shall live and who shall.die are the oft heard questions. But 
who shall decide and how are the basic social and political issues un-
derlying any discussion_ofthe "treatment of handicapped newborns." The 
concern, of course, is not a· new one, but it'has sprung to new attention 
in the 1980 1 s. While the birth of Baby Jane Doe on October 11, 1983 was 
the particular catalyst, its public and media· significance cannot be 
understood without reference to a past-and present political context. 

;, It can be argued that an invitat'ional conference in October 199·4 might 
·be too close to the event for a good perspective, but these papers cer-

. 'i tainly provide a strong beginning. Stanley J~ Reiser opens with a dis-
cussion about technological innovation, ethical debate and social 
change. In particular, he notes the long-term domination of medical 
thinking and dominion in any decision about the treatment of patients 
(newborn and otherwise) with_government's role a traditionally iimited 
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one and how this began to change. Other important contexts are provided 
by John Robertson on legal aspects; Lawrence·Brown on political issues 
(i.e., the particular thrust of the Reagan administration); Constance 
Paige and Elisa Kornofsy on social aspects (iae., the anti-abortion 
movement); media handling by Stephen Klaidman and Tom Beauchamp; and 
differing policy perspectives by John Freeman and George Newman. Emily 
Thomas, Kathleen Andersen, and Jane E. Franz summarize the conferees 
views about what physicians and hospital staff should consider in estab-
lishing policies for their institutions. As the editor, Daniel Fox 
wisely notes this symposium does not cover all there is to say about 
Baby Jane Doe. What is missing are the voices of those for whom these 
policies are being created--the families of all the Baby Does and the 
Baby Does themselves (i.e., their stand-ins, people with disabilities). 
In a way, of course, this is emblematic of what the debate about Baby 
Doe is all about--the respective roles practitioners, institutions, 
governments, families, and people with disabilities can and should have 
in decision-making about the lives and care of "imperiled newborns." 
(Irving Kenneth Zola) 

G. Frohock, Fred M. Special Care: Medical Decisions at the Beginning 
of Life. Chicago: University of Chicago Press·, 1986, 263 pp., $19.95. 

Special Care is an ethnographic study by a political scientist who 
spent four months observing an intensive·care unit for newborns (NICU). 
It is arranged chronologically and traces the medical course of several 
infants with whom the author became involved. Chapters are loos~ly. 
organized around major themes, including: terminal illness, quality of 
life, the high cost of care, and the medical culture of the nursery. 
Within each chapter are the author's first-person experiences, philoso-
phical musings, and interviews with staff and parents. 

The study breaks little new ground, discussing· a number of topics 
that have been better addressed by others. However, Frohock is an 
exceedingly good storyteller, has a fine ear for dialogue, and presents 
riveting clinical vignettes from the unit. While describing the per-
sonal and family tragedies that are obligatory for NICU writings, he 
succeeds where other non-medical writers sometimes fail. He offers 
simple, technically accurate descriptions of the medical concomitants 
without obscuring the interpersonal and societal themes that are of 
primary interest. This volume may be useful to those who wish to know 
more about the human side of neonatal intensive cares· Frohock addresses 
some common phenomena underrepresented in similar studies--e.g., the 
nurses' individual relationships with infants, sensitively described 
here; and thoughtful observations about the frequent physical pain 
infants must experience from the numerous medical procedures performed 
routinely in tne NICU. Little has been written about the latter, though 
it is a striking feature of the infants• care. 

_The annotated bibliography is interesting albeit idiosyncratic, in 
keeping with the bookis very personal nature. (Dean Briggs, Pediatrics, 
University of Massachusetts Medical School) 

H. Glendinning, Caroline. Unshared Care: Parents and Their Disabled 
Children. New York: Methuen, 1983, 370 pp., $14.95 softcover. 

Unshared Care is the study of 17 English families. Each family 
includes at least one severely disabled childo Glendinning chose the 
sample from 303 families surveyed earlier for England's Family Fund. 
The Fund distributes government monies through a private trust and is 
intended to help parents with specific needs not covered by other gov-
ernmental agencies. All of the families studied had received Fund 
assistance. In order to understand better the stresses experienced by 
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parents· of d.isabled children_, Glendinning conducted three in-depth,· 
guided interviews with the mothers (and occasionally fathers) over an a-
month period. . . . . 

- The book covers a variety of parental concerns: everyday stresses; _ 
the effects of having a disabled child on ·work within/outside.the home, 
on other family members, on support networks; r·e1ationships between 
families ·and professionals· (medical, ··educational, social service) . 
Glendinning wanted to allow the parents to speak for themselves. She 
uses quotations well _to establish. patterns and differe·nces among ·the 
families. we·1earn, through the parents, ·what a difference a washing 
machine can make, their difficulties in obtaining formal/informal help,· 
and how self-esteem and pride can influence the-process of asking for 
assistance. · 

Unshared Care is not only about frustrations; however~ Some pa-
rents are pleased with their physicians, or do not have problems commu-
nicating with the local social service office, or have strong informal 
support ·systems. Glendinning carefully exmines why these people. ,.feel 
they have been successful in order to understand what might help parents 
who experience dissatisfaction. She shows how·important it is for 
professionals to_ understand these families' everyday lives (e.g., over 
time some of the parents come to view their situations ·as routine and 
their stresses as 11 ordinary; 11 this may affect their applying for assis-
tance for which they are eligible)'. · · 

Glendinning directs her book towards service providers and policy 
makers who, she maintains, must. try to understa_nd arid respect parents'. 
needs -and expressions if .they hope to provide more appropriate, timely 
help_. ·She presents these parents as ordinary peopl·e who experience 
int~nse personal and firtancial ~t~e~ses. Glendinning's book is i well- __ 
written vehicle for their .compelling voices .. (Lynn Schlesinger, 
Sociology, Brandeis University) · 

I. Guillemin, Jeanne H., and Holmstrom, Lynda L. Mixed Blessings: 
Intensive Care for Newborns. New York: 0:Kford University Press,·1986, 
317 pp., $26.00. . . 

·The best-book yet on the rapidly-evolving world of newborn inten-
sive care, it combines penetrating observations with theoretically well_; 
informed perspectives. The authors observed in depth:a regional neona-
tal intensive care unit (NICU).and ·visited 15 other NICUs throughout the 
U.S. and_ abroad. The volume is a· product of ·that comprehensive investi-
gation,. and it .is difficult to identify _a topic it -does not treat: 
professional- roles and responsibilities; ethics and clinical decision-
making; staff-parent relations; allobation and access issuesJ social 
policy; and international comparisons. -The book is lively arid well- _ 
written; however, initiates are warned that neonatal m~dicine is~ tecih-
nical field, and the text does not lead you by the hand. You will occa-
sionally need to peruse the excellent medical glossary in order to 
understand certain clinical examples. 

By providing an international perspective, the authors illustrate 
the interactions between economics and social values·in other societies~ 
bringing North American issues of infant health care into sharper focus. 
Unfortunately, they omit any discussion of the roles that socioeconomic 
status and ethnicity play in stq.f·f-parent interactions,, an important 
dimension of the NICU experience's impact on poor and minority families 
in the U.S. The authors conclude- with a s~ries of well-considered and 
practicai·policy -recommendations that, in the current ebb tide of social 
and governmental concern for child health issues, are unlikely to re-
ceive much attention. This volume will·have wide interest to health·and. 
social science professionals, students, -and anyone interested in health 
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and society. ( Dean Briggs, Pediatrics, University of Mass.achusetts 
Medical School) 

J. Halpern, Andrew s. , Close, Daniel W. ·, Nelson,· .Debra J. On MY own. 
Baltimore, MD: Paul H. Brookes, 1986, 1a9 pp.~ $15.95 softcover. 

Dedicated to. Burton Blatt, On MY·own is an extensive investigation 
of the current status of semi~independent livin~. facilities for mentally 
retarded persons. It·is a remarkable study and·the quality. of its · 
conception, purpose, scope, findings, and reportage are a fitting tri-
bute to Dr. Blatt. The study· seeks to determine how mentally retarded 
per~ons fare in the SILPs (semi-independent living projects).

Essentially descriptive in form,. the study employs a scheduled 
interview of randomly.selected clients in 34 SILPs in 4 western states. 
The interviews are.supplemented by staff and administrator question-
naires. While the research is rigorous, the report i.s quite readable 
and organized for ready reference. Frequent quotations from client 
interviews and interviewer observations convey the range of individual 
accomplishment, mood, and need present among the mentally retarded 
persons trying to make it on their own. · 

The findings are instructive, occasionally surprising., Mild levels 
of mental retardation are underrepresented as are·racial minorities--the 
population was BB% Caucasian. Satisfaction with home and neighborhood 
revealed strong inclinations among clients to move to. a better environ~ 
ment. A high level, ·29%, of unemployment was found. Favored ·1eisure 
activities were passive--TV and radio. Readers can identify with many 
of the problems of the clients--e.g., the "hardest thing" is "bill 
paying, budgeting, having enough money." A service model. is derived- as 
appropriate for guiding SILP services. 

On MY own will be of value to persons. interested in any aspect of 
community living for mentally retarded persons. ·Especially interesting 
is the applicability to issues of transition· from school to community 
services. (Larry R. Marshman, Education, Louisiana State University) 

K. Hobbs, Nicholas, and Perrin, James M. (General Eds.) with Ireys, 
Henry T., Shayne, May w., and Moynihan, Linda c. Issues in the Care of 
Children with Chronic Illness: A Sourcebook on Problems, Services; and 
Policies. San Francisco: Jessey-Bass, 1985, ,953 pp., $59.95. 

Chronic illness for children of the developed world has changed 
significantly in the past thirty years. For example, a substantial 
number of severely impaired infants who formerly would have died are now 
surviving into adulthood as the result of rapidly improving medical 
technology. The editors of this. volume note that 11 10% to 15% of chil-
dren in America.have a chronic health condition. Of this group, about 
10% --or 1-2% of all children--have a condition severe enough to inter-
fere with their daily activities." The survival of increasing numbers 
of seriously ill children experiencing long-term impairment has occurred 
in tandem with ·related societal changes ,affecting children's health 
care, including increased attention to medical ethics and values regard-
ing treatment, major economic restraints on health care costs, increased 
activism of ·advocacy groups, ·and shifts away from disease-specific 
treatment and support systems. These events .have created a dynamic 
environment. requiring·serious policy review and reorganization of chron-
ic illness care for children~ 

It is to this need that the editors. have·spoken. This book and a 
companion volume on policy and research implications ('Chronically Ill 
Children and Their Families) are the products of a 5-year investigation 
called "Public Policies Affecting Chronically Ill Children·and.their. 
Families", conducted under the auspices of the Vanderbilt Institute for 
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Public Policy Studies. This ·first volume is a sourcebook, providing 
abundant background information on the state of the field. The editors 
describe it as an effort to "present a systematic and reasonably compre-
hensive summary of current knowledge about children with severe chronic 
'illnesses and their families and about the diverse policy issues related 
to them·." It is divided into 7 areas: 1) basic concepts of chronic 
illness and the similarities illnesses share; 2) the epidemiology and 
demography of chronic illness; 3) service delivery issues in urban ver-
sus rural areas; 4) health professions and training issues related to 
services; 5) children's educational and vocational issues; 6) service 
programs and organizations, both public and private; .and 7) economics. 
The sections are composed of 43 chapters by 71 authors, intended to give 
a comprehensive overview pf the issues in the field. 

Readers who wish to gain a solid understanding of the many dimen-
sions of caring for children with chronic illnesses should review the 
sourcebook. Those who are conversant with the clinical and social di-
mensions of childhood chronic illnesses but who wish to be brought up to 
speed on current programs and services, policy and research topics 
should explore the companion volume. The comprehensiveness and sheer 
detail of this book will make it invaluable to a wide variety of persons 
cl.osely involved with a specific aspect of chronic illness who wish to 
have a broad overview of the entire problem. These include clinicians, 
educators, state and federal policymakers, researchers, and advocates. 
(Dean P. Briggs, Pediatrics, University of Massachusetts Medical School) 

L. Humphry, Derek and Wickett, Ann. The Right to Die: Understanding 
Euthanasia. New York: Harper and Row, 1986, 372 pp., $18.95. 

When Elizabeth Bouvia, a young woman (in her late twenties) with. 
cerebral palsy since birth, checked into a California hospital in 1983 
and asked physicians to keep her pain free while she starved herself to 
death, national attention was focused on subsequent court battles. Ms. 
Bouvia, with virtually no control over any of her limbs or skeletal 
muscles, was apparently asking to be assisted in committing suicide. 
Members of Advocates for the Developmentally Disabled held candlelight 
vigils outside her.hospital. Media coverage only served to complicate a 
difficult case: an apparently autonomous decision by a patient was in 
conflict with a serious issue of public policy. 

Should there be a right to die? Should non-terminal patients be 
legally permitted to ask their physicians to assist them in ending their 
lives? Is Hospice a step on the road to the acceptance of active eutha-
nasia? And who is speaking for those who- cannot state a preference or 
make a choice? How should those who advocate the rights of persons with 
disabilities respond when good liberal folk ask for help in lobbying 
state legislatures .for Li~ing Will laws? Solid and legitimate positions 
abound. Can they be reconciled? 

Humphry and Wickett•s book is not a study but a work of advocacy. 
They are founders of The Hemlo.ck Society, a Los Angeles-based group 
which has published "how to" books on suicide and euthanasia. I had-
expected The Right to Die to be a shrill, passionate, demanding treatise 
on the necessity of euthanasia. It turned out to be a balanced and 

· historically informed work~ The authors ~ecognize that the medical and 
legal issues they treat are complex and they often present counter-argu~ 
ments. Their survey o~ recent court decisions regarding the removal of 
artificial feeding and hydration devices from comatose patients is re-
sponsible and accurate. Their account of the movement for "legalized" 
assisted suicide in The Netherlands is specific and subtle. The book, 
while still an ideological work, is stimulating and fair. 

The rights of persons with disabilities will always be vulnerable 
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to majority pressures. The Right-to-die movement has been accused, with 
some justification, of-insensitivity. This book will please few readers 
of this .journal. But it deserves a.serious scrutiny and confrontation. 
(Terry M. Perlin, Sch. of Interdisciplinary _studies, Miami Univ., Ohio) 

M. Lyon, Jeff. Playing God in the.Nursery. New York: w. w. Norton_& 
co., 1985, 366 pp., $18.95 hardcover, -$9._95 -softcover. 

This.book ~as characterized by Paul Starr (New York Times Book 
Review, January 11, 1987, p. -34) as ·11 a well-balanced book about a 
subject that does not lend itself to balance." . 

In fact, the book is interesting and well-written, and it contains 
a wealth of useful information.· Were I the·parent of a newborn with 
spina bifida, for example, I.now know exactly where I would go for 
help--to Chicago Children's Memorial Hospital. Dr. David McLone of that 
hospital is a staunch believer in aggressive treatment. He states (p. 
187): "In spina bifida ther~ may be times to allow the child to die. 
But it's certainly not at birth." 

On the other hand, McLone's voice is··not typical of _Lyon's book, 
and my adjective of choice for the book would definitely not be llbal-
anoed.11 Rather, I found it to be deceptive. To the.uninitiated, parents 
seeking ans~ers in a no-win situation, and the reviewer for the.Time~, 
it seems as though what is being presented are hard f~cts,· backed up by 
numbers. · It is not until the last chapter that we learn what the 
author's ·personal feelings .are and how he·_came to have them_. Lyon is the 
brother of a retarded man who he perceives as having no options,· no 
possibility for happiness, and especially no chance to be in a lovlng 
relationship. . 

The book's overall assumption appears to be that disabled people 
suffer a, life filled with physical and emotional pain and that our 
culture would do them a great service by sparing them the need to-live 
it. This assumption even pervades a chapter called "The Handicapped 
Speak." In it, Lyon, to his credit, points out that the average dis-
abled individual is neither "the dynamic, overachieving supercripple" of 
media fame nor the equally stereotypic "pitiful helpless creature who 
must be waited on hand and foo.t. 11 · He recognizes that a great part of 
the problem lies with a society that prefers to keep people who are 
different hidden a~ay in its dark corners and forgotten . 
. . · Wh~re Lyon's logic fails ·is: in the· conclusion, treated as inevita-
ble--that ·the problem requires-· an ultimate solution (to use Third Reich 
terminology), which the author views as merciful. Lest I be accused of 
biased reviewing, I will herewith ·(unlike Lyon) state my prejudices. Let 
it be known that I am an avid pro-choice activist. I have forty years 
of experience in what our society is not.doing to maximize the potential 
of its disatiled citizens. 

Still, I believe that for t~e-uninitiated, especially new parents 
facing impossible choices, this book can be downright dangerous. It 
acknowledges that there are some of us who are living useful, productive 
lives, who are "happy" or ''fulfilled", who find partners and achieve 
ongoing relationships. At the·same time, it.falls just short of dismis-
sing all of us who fall into these categories as either engaged in 
massive psychiatric denial or as members of an infinitesimal minority, 
far outnumbered by the Elizabeth·Bouvias of-the world. 

·r would recommend that all of us working in disability studies read 
this boqk. And then I would recommend that we attempt to steer our 
colleagues and clients through it, or.around it, so that they can bene-
fit from the useful information it.contains without absorbing the atti-
tudes of the author. (Jane ·E. Zirinsky, counselor on disability-related 
issues, New York, NY) 
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N. MacDonald, Scott w. and Oden; Chester w. Moose: The Story of g Very 
Special Person. Cambridge, MA: Brookline Books, 1978, 202 pp., $7.95 
softcover. 

Whether one is a parent, a relative, or friend of a "special" 
family, a teacher, a member of the medical profession, or one in 
supportive services, the book Moose: The Story of .s Special Person 
will capture the reader's he~rt. ·written in the first person, the fa-
ther. reveals his family's 1) reaction to the emotional shock of having a 
mentally retarded baby, 2) coping with the endless challenges related to 
the retarded child's developmental growth and educational opportunities, 
3) frustrating plight in "educating" the community-at-large, 4) 
strengths and strategies in providing a supportive environment for 
"Moose", a Down's syndrome lad. 

The book contains an unfolding of Moose's life from birth to his 
chronological age of adulthood. Moose's father shares with the reader 
his struggle to keep his head and feelings all tied together while 
keeping clearly in his mind the difference between an objective view and 
an incomplete view of the circumstances related to his son's life. 
Moose's entire family, who views him as a person not a diagnosis, 
continue providing an abundance of emotional support and lots of 
patience as Moose faces numerous tribulations through trial and error~ 
In spite of his slow progress and hard knocks in life, Moose maintains 
his love for people and the spunk to venture into new avenues of 
experiences. 

Although the 12 chapters have no titles, the following phrases 
summarize the sequence of ·events recorded in the book: Chapter 1--Family 
Life or Institutional Life? The Family Wins!; Chapter 2--Parental 
Investment: Time, Effort and Love; Chapter 3--Progress? An Unsteady 
Course; Chapter 4--Moose•s Mobility Begins; Chapter 5--Pubiic Education: 
A Bewilderment; Chapter 6--Moose Helps Educate the Expanding Family; 
Chapter 7--A Trap Is Set; Chapter a--Moose, 'the Student; Chapter 9--The 
Big Sixteenth Birthday; Chapter 10--Going to summer camp for the First 
Time; Chapter 11--Stepping Out and Into Manhood; Chapter 12--Losing a 
Son But Gaining More. (Ermaleen B. Etter, Special Education, Millerville 
University of Pennsylvania) 

Oo Nelson, Barbara J. Making an Issue of Child Abuse--Political Agenda 
Setting for Social Problems. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press, 
1984, 136 pp., $17.50 hardcover, $7.95 ·softcover. . 

This book is an exacting, comprehensive analysis of public ~olicy 
development~ The focus is child abuse as an issue and how this issue 
has wended its way into the fabric of governmental arenas of discussion, 
concern and attention, and how it has then expanded into social policy 
development, allocation of funds, and public awareness/campaigns. 

As a treatise on child abuse per~, this book cannot be considered 
a source book. Although some interesting comments on the history of the 
illumination of the problem of child abuse are made, its focus is not 
child abuse but rather social policy development. As a psychologist 
primarily interested in the more day-to-day considerations of child 
abuse, this book was not of great interest. However,.as a tre~tise on 
social policy and the tracing, as an example, of child abuse through the 
multiple formal and "chance" stages needed to become an issue of public 
interest, this book is a MUST. Any issue that fails to become one of 
social policy, or does become a social policy issue, will have met with 
the same states of public acceptance and rejection, following the stages 
set out by the author. STRONGLY RECOMMENDED for policy makers, students 
and globally interested persons. Any issue can benefit, so issues of 
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disa):>ility.can qertainly be measured a..gainst the information provided 
here.•. (No1:a: :J~;·.·Ba'l.;a;d~tfan·., .Mental.. Health. pol'lsµltants, ·· Los Angeles, CA) 

P. Orelove, Fred· :p·. ·and Sok>·sey, Dick.. Educating Childr~n with. Multiple 
Disabilities: A Transdisciplinary Approach. Baltimore, MD: Paul H. 
Brooks Publis;h.ing Co~, 1987, 384 pp., $26.95. 

·since·chlldren with severe special needs are now being served in 
commuriity-base.d schooL .programs, their multiple..disabilities require the 
collaboration of many· professionals to ensure that they receive an ap-
propriate.ec:iucation. ·The book addresses.the complex needs of these 
children,.with·practical information based on current research. It is 
directedtoward·service providers (including physical/occupational/com-
munication therapists, nurses and teachers), and administrators (includ-
ing special needs administrators, principals, and superintendents). The 
authors strongly defend the transdisciplinary approach, acknowledging 
·implementation dif·ficulties, and .compare it with multidisciplinary and 
inte·rdi.scJplinar,y approaches. · This chapter could have provided more 
detail·ab.out group.process:and·logistical strategies, since problems in 
these·twoareas· usually hamper the implementation of transdisciplinary 
programs.· 

The authors provide excellent theoretical information coupled with 
practical str~tegies· on topics that professionals and parents will find 
helpful: ·riormala:hd atypical motor development, handling and position-
ing,· sens.cry impairments, seizure disorders and medications, curriculum,·· 
instruction. ,and instructional adaptations, self-help and communication 
skills. ·Emphasizing the importance of parents in programming, they 
focus on family rather than client centered approaches in the chapter on 
working with families. 

The conclusion surveys current trends and issues in educating chil-
dren with ~evere disabilities. Instead -0f expanding on theoretical and 
philosophical concerns, the authors choose instead to provide detail~d 
instructional t~chniques, orienting the book more toward newcomers to 
the fiel.d who al:'e interested tn practical strategies. Experienced pro-
fessionals· will. ·value· the· new ideas, resources, and references to cur-
rent literature as an aid in the difficult task of providing appropri~te 
educational services to these children. (Mary Ann Reilly Mariani, 
Psychiatry, University of Massachusetts Medical Center) 

Q. Power, Paul W. and Dell Orto, Arthur E. Role of the Family in the 
Rehabilitation of the Physically Disabled. Austin, TX: Pro-Ed, Inc., 
1980, 554 pp.·, $14.0.0 softcover. 

This book is a collection of journal articles and first-person 
accounts by chronically ill and physically disabled persons and their 
families. Major ·s·ecticins address family dynamics, the impact of adult 
and child illness and disability, and the role of professional coun-
seling. Each section begins with a·thoughtful and well-organized intro-
ductory chapter written by the editors. 

The volume's primary shortcoming is its age. Published six years 
a,go, a number of the papers are circa 1973 or earlier~ Since then, 
understanding .of family impact and adaptation to chronic disease and 

. disability .has· improved. signif·ican:tly, an.d many of these papers rely on 
• :: OUtdated.\:tJ1:eq:r-~t,icfa:.l:.. -f.rall!eWC:,_rks. ',.:~a~y :-;of ~he·P,aper.S ·a:pa_ bas.ed on.. a.· .. 

'psychocl.yna:ndc 'mqdet~ :fo."r·, understanding arid helping the individuals and 
families with health problems, an approach increasingly supplanted by 
research-based ~ognitive-behaVioral models. For example, modern re-
search has ·strongly,demonstratedthe role of cognitive development in 
the child's adaptation to dis~bility and illness, a perspective that the 
psychodynamic Li,terature presented herta does not address. 
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Also missing from the discussion on families is data~on the impact 
of illness and disability on the increasingly diverse constellation of 
family types now seen in North America: single-parent families, blended 
families, foster families, unmarried and adolescent families. Further, 
I found no mention of race, ethnicity, or social class as factors in the 
impact or adaptation of the family to disability. These are major 
determinants in families' varied response to dis·abilities and illness; 
no contemporary work should fail to address them. 

This volume will provide useful background information to the 
student of families and disability but must be viewed as an adjunct to 
more "state-of-the-art" material available. (Dean Briggs, Pediatrics, 
University of Massachusetts Medical School) 

R. Rothman, Barbara Katz. The Tentative Pregnancy: Prenatal Diagnosis 
and the Future of Motherhood. New York: Viking Penguin, Inc., 1986, 274 
pp., $17.95 hardcover. 

Amniocentesis, Barbara Katz Rothman contends, is fundamentally 
challenging the concept of motherhood and, with it, the responsibility 
for disabled children. Her book begins with an amazingly clear descrip-
tion of how political groups have been divided into "strange bedfellows" 
over this issue. But the merit of this work is that it focuses on those 
at the heart of the political battlefield, the women who consider the 
use of amniocentesis and those who advise them, genetic counselors. 
Here, Dr. Rothman details the subtle changes amniocentesis makes during 
pregnancy, such as delaying the announcement of pregnancy, missing early 
signs of quickening and marking time by weeks instead of trimesters. In 
each case the influence of the technology is linked to its implications. 
In one of the most disturbing chapters, she describes how knowing the 
sex of the child prenatally leads parents to describe the baby in strict 
stereotypical terms. Fetal boys and girls are categories with no al-
lowance for the individual to manifest male and female traits. 

This is even more problematic for babies who are diagnosed as 
disabled. Because the baby is not there to manifest a degree of disa-
bility and this cannot be diagnosed, parents with doctors can only make 
decisions based on what many times becomes the worst case scenario of, 
for example, someone with Down's Syndrome. The women who selectively 
abort such babies are left with a lifetime of grief and doubt over a 
baby they never knew. This new form of preventive medicine becomes a 
form of responsible parenthood. The author goes on to iterate how 
little choice there ~sin such decisions and how this may recede with 
improvements in diagnostic.technology. Selective abortion is presented 
as a cure and its use seems to be accompanied by a withdrawal of re-
search into treatment alternativesm 

By questioning the value of knowing all "the facts" prenatally, Dr. 
Rothman carefully details the non-empowering potential of prenatal diag-
nosis. Though she does not mention the role insurance and pharmaceuti-
cal companies play in the promotion of these tests, she does raise 
fundamental social and personal issues and, more importantly, gives 
merit to all sides of the dilemmas. This incisive and thought-provoking 
book should be of immediate interest to those concerned with medical 
decision-making and disability rights. (Brenda F. Seals, Sociology, 
University of Iowa) 

Sw Shaw, Margery w. and Doudera, Edward A. (Eds.). Defining Human 
Life: Medical, Legal, and Ethical Implications. Ann Arbor, MI: AUPHA 
Press, 1983, 358 pp., $30.00. 

No book will ever settle the abortion debate: the worldview dif-
ferences between so-called pro-life and pro-choice factions are so 
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fundamental and so implacably held. The best one can hope for is a bit 
of quiet contemplation--not of "-the facts,I' for even these are hotly 
contested--of just how essential are the issues surrounding this grand, 
and sometimes tragic, national debate. 

Defining Human Life, an authentically interdisciplinary effort by 
lawyers, philosophers, scientists, physicians, and theologians, addres-
ses the central question of personhood. The book demonstrates that 
societal issues have consequences in individual cases. For example, not 
only do recently developed techniques in prenatal diagnosis allow for 
more informed che>ices about abortion, but such studies will soon allow 
in utero.medical or surgical therapy for so-called birth defects. Fe-
tuses can be medicated prior to birth; they can be transfused with red 
blood cells; urinary tract obstructions and hernias may be operated upon 
in utero; prenatal drainage of hydrocephalus may become a "standard 
procedure." Our definitions of normality, abnormality, disability, 
disease, and of personhood will have to undergo substantial alteration. 

A look at the present law, at ethical considerations and religious 
implications, is· what this book attempts .. It is a noble effort. Though 
some old, and unsolvable, issues are discussed--rights of privacy, for 
example, the legal foundation of the Roe vs. Wade decision--most of the 
essays in this book look toward the future. A new genetics and a new 
set of biomedical procedures require a sensitive examination of the role 
of science in moral and societal decision-making. Essays by ethicist 
Robert Veatch and Ruth Macklin demonstrate that when rights are in 
conflict, no certain "philosophical" perspective will ever satisfy all 
parties. All we can hope for is diligent, patient open-mindedness. 
Sensitivity to the human dimensions of medical decision-making is proba-
bly the best we can do. (Terry M. Perlin, Interdisciplinary studies, 
Miami University, Ohio) 

T. Siegel, Bernards .. Love, Medicine and Miracles. New York: Harper 
and Row, 1986, 256 pp., $15095. 

The subtitle is far more explicit about the subject of this book 
than is the title. It reads: "lessons learned about self-healing from a 
surgeon's experience with exceptional patients." The book fulfills this 
promise by the way in which its author, a surgeon, was able to transform 
the ways in which he practiced medicine by paying close attention to · 
those special patients whose spirited and sometimes angry responses to 
the often degrading circumstances of conventional medical care lead them 
to take charge of their treatment and heal themselves in the process. 
Bernie Siegel spent the last several years working with groups of "ex-
ceptional" individuals who happened to contract cancer and who succ·eeded 
in shaping the course of their illness according to their own wishes and 
needs. He describes their successes in considerable detail and develops 
a program through which others with similar conditions can achieve a 
degree of control over their situation. This is a self help book in the 
tradition pioneered by Larry Le Shan and the Simontons. It.gets its 
distinctive flavor from the vitality, good humor, and wide range of 
experiences of its author. 

This reviewer starts with a bias. He was one of the people touched 
by Bernie Siegel's healing powers. It is hard to imagine that these 
powers could be captured in a written text but the present volume 
appears to meet that challenge. The reader who seeks wisdom about self 
healing will find it here. 

The healing process presented here draws heavily on recently devel-
oped techniques of visualization and meditation. Bernie (He never calls 
himself Bernard and I can't call him Dr. Siegel) has an elegant chapter 
on the use of drawing by patients as tools for specific insights. His 
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approach to visualization exercises, succeeds in making this sometimes 
controversial approach seem both comprehensible and utterly reasonable. 
By way of additional tools for self help, he offers an eleven-point 
program for getting what you need when hospitalization is required (pp. 
173-174) and four basic queries that each of us must consider if we are 
to be able to understand the personal meaning of particular illnesses 
(pp. 105-112) • 

This book is remarkable for the ways in which it pulls together 
useful ideas from many contributors to the growing edge of holistic 
medicine and also from the way in which it shares the thoughts and ex-
periences of ordinary humans who have become exceptional students of 
their own circumstances and who, in doing so, make as significant con-
tributions to this evolving holistic tradition as do the prominent 
scientists mentioned earlier. Bernie Siegel, by virtue of his openness 
to being taught and helped by the people he helps, provides a model for 
practicing "reflexive" medicine that his profession badly needs. 
(Maurice Stein, Sociology, Brandeis University) 

u. sternlicht, Manny and Windholz, George. Social Behavior of the 
Mentally Retarded. New York: Garland Publishing, Inc., 1984, 400 pp., 
$42.00. 

This is a useful book, actually an annotated bibliography, for 
academics, program developers, and administrators who want to study 
pertinent research on persons with mental retardation. The scope is 
broad, covering several areas of the mentally retarded persons's life: 
social development; familial interactions; peer interactions; classroom 
adjustment; emotional disorders; criminality and delinquency; adaptation 
to institutional settings; community adjustment; vocations; leisure 
time; and independent living. Under each of these chapter headings are 
relevant articles and books. 

Although the book is a useful starting point for more in-depth 
searches for literature, many classic works have been omitted. Why, for 
example, are Robert Edgerton's The Cloak of Competence or Charles Win-
dle's ea:i:ly classic review of community placement "The Prognosis of 
Mental Subnormals" or Marsha Seltzer and Gary Seltzer's latest work on 
community and work adjustment Context for Competence not included? 
These omissions, as well as others, raise methodological questions of 
how booke and articles were selected for inclusion. The book reads some-
thing like a computer printout of articles listed in Psychological 
Abstracts. 

A final complaint about the book is that in an attempt to integrate 
the topic headings, the authors' introductory narrative treats persons 
with mental retardation as a homogeneous group encountering the same 
problems and coping difficulties. The only homogenity among persons 
with mental retardation are societal reactions: the stigma, discrimina-
tion and indignities they suffer. Statements such as "It is now recog-
nized that they are as human as the nonretarded and therefore should 
become integrated members of the community" surely perpetuate stereo-
types and myths about people who have mental retardation rather than· 
dispelling and understanding the richness of the human condition. 
(Elizabeth A. Eastwood, Hospital for Joint Diseases, New York, NY) 

V. Williamson, G. Gordon with Szczepanski, Margery (Eds.). Children 
with Spina Bifida. Baltimore, MD: Paul H. Brooks Publishing, 1987, 
256 pp., $23.95. 

This concise, practical book, with some delightful photographs of 
children with their therapists, should quickly find its place in the 
resource libraries of early intervention programs and those who_work 
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with young children with spina bifida. 
The focus is on neuro-sensori-motor development, with suggestions 

for assessment and intervention therapies for physical and occupational 
therapists. Supporting chapters provide clear explanations of medical 
interventions, well illustrated with simplified line drawings. The 
trials and tribulations of a child in the preschool classroom, with 
emphasis on coping strategies and the environment, are outlined. The 
chapter on daily living skills provides general, frequently neglected 
information on clothing, health and hygiene--activities important to 
primary caregivers. 

The editors' intent is to provide professionals with a comprehen-
sive guide for the delivery of intervention services to young children 
with spina bifida and their families. Unfortunately, it is difficult in 
a short book to strike a balance among all the disciplines serving these 
children. The neuro-sensory-motor emphasis slights other important 
areas of development (e.g., communication skills), and there is little 
to suggest the primary importance of family support, family education, 
family empowerment, and advocacy. Parents and family caregivers are the 
primary teachers of children with special needs; the re-education pro-
cess, in which parents are given back their role, needs to be constantly 
emphasized. The book overlooks this concern. This collaborative effort 
of 25 authors from 9 disciplines is informative, well-written, and high-
ly recommended. (Margaret Bowden, Child Development Service, Pediatrics, 
University of ·Massachusetts Medical Center) 

w. Winslade, William J. and Ross, Judith Wilson. Choosing Life or 
Death: A Guide for Patients, Families, and Professionals. New York: The 
Free Press, 1986, 484 pp., $19.95. 

The varied ethical, legal, and emotional contours of making life 
and death health care decisions are illuminated in this book with clari-
ty and sensitivity. Winslade and Ross use case studies to introduce 
several controversial issues raised by recent advances in high technolo-
gy medicine. Some of these issues have special implications for those 
interested in disability or chronic disease, such as whether treatment 
should be terminated for adults and children with severe illness or 
disability on "quality of life" grounds, whether parents should consider 
abortion, artificial insemination, or surrogate motherhood as a means of 
avoiding an II imperfect" child, and whether the provisi,on of k.idney 
dialysis, transplants, and other costly life-sustaining measures to 
debilitated persons are worth their financial burden to society. Poten-
tial parents will find this book challenging, for it addresses them as 
active, self-determining agents who can and should control the direction 
of their health care. Practical strategies suggested for dealing with 
our bureaucratic health care system will be useful to those unfamiliar 
with its intricacies. Readers should, however, maintain the independent 
stance that the authors themselves recommend in exploring this book, for 
some of their unstated assumptions and conclusions inevitably impinge 
upon their case presentations and discussions. At times, relatives and 
doctors appear to be atypical caricatures who take,extreme positions, 
rather than balanced advisors, as in the case of a grandmother with mild 
dementia for whom naso-gastric tub~ feedings are considered. Delicate 
and difficult issues, however, are generally well presented and respon-
sibly treated in this book, and it is definitely recommended reading for 
those who wish to confront their own mortality. (Cynthia B. Cohen, The 
Hastings Center, NY) 

X. Hearing before the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Protection of 
Handicapped Newborns, Washington, DC, June 12-14, 1985. Washington, 
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DC: U.S. Government Printing Off.ice, V~l. 1, #619-129-40427, 1986, 250 
pp. 

Hearing before the.u.s. Commission on Civil Rights, Protection of 
Handicapped Newborns, Washington, DC, June 26-27, 1986. Washington, DC: 
u.s. Government Printing Office, Vol. 2, #624-810-824, 1986, 273 pp. 

The testimonies in these 2 volumes represent a fascinating histori-
cal and political document. They represent hearings called by the u.s. 
Civil Rights Commission to bolster the Administration stand on the need 
for government intervention in "Baby Doe Cases." Separated by a year, 
the first volume precedes the Bowen decision in which the Supreme Court 
ruled that the government's Baby Doe Regulations are not supported under 
Section 504 of the Rehab Act of 1973. While some parents and children 
did testify (Volume 1), in sheer numbers and in focus, the concern was 
heavily medical and legal. A disability perspective was present (most 
articulately in the statements of Harlan Hahn). The second set of hear-
ings was essentially an attempt to show the Supreme Court where they 
went wrong by documenting the extent and pervasiveness of discrimination 
against people with disabilities. It opens with a discussion of the 
Supreme 'court. decision in Bowen and then details testimony of the judge 
and the physician involved in the Bloomington Baby Doe case. In this 
volume the voices of people with disability as well as numbers of the 
right-to-life movement are heard loud and clear. On the other hand, the 
discomfort of many disability rights advocates, who, while in agreement 
with the necessity of some governmental involvement, are quite .critical 
of the general attitude of the Reagan Administration towards people with 
disability, is qu~te evident, especially in the testimony of Adrienne 
Asch. Although verbatim transcripts often make all of us, including 
myself, seem less articulate than we thought we were, here in raw data 
form are the many ·personal·stories and perspectives whose absence has 
been_ decried by reviewers of books in this issue of DSQ. (Irving Kenneth 
Zola) · 

ALSO NOTEWORTHY: 

Y. In the coming months 2 reports of especial interest will appear: 
The Hastings center Research Group on Ethics and the care of the Im-
periled Newborn will publish its deliberations; and a Special committee 
of ~CLU will report on "the receiving and withholding of medical treat-
ment" for newborns. 

z. The·January 1985 DSQ, 5:1, contained many items and reviews relat-
ed to the issues of children and public policy, including what some 
judge to be the best starting point for discussing this topic--Robert 
Weir's Selective Nontreatment of Handicapped Newborns (New York: Oxford 
Univ. Press, 1984). 

AA. "On the Question of Baby Doe," Health Pac Bulletin, 16:6, August 
1986, is a provocative debate/discussion between Adrienne Asch and 
Barbara Katz Rothman, two outspoken and articulate feminists with quite 
different perspectives, on whether the "question of Baby Doe" is an 
issue of reproductive rights or disability rights. 

BB. "Genetic Screening of Prospective Parents and of wo·rkers--So_me 
Scientific and Social Issues" by Ruth Hubbard and Marc sue Henifin IN 
James M. Humber and Robert T. Almedler (Eds.). Biomedical Ethics 
Reviews, Clifton,~NJ: Humana Press, 1984, pp. 73-120 is no ordinary 
state-of-the-art review. It begins with a history of eugenics and its 
relationship to American ideology and its translation into social poli-
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cy. · The· paper discusses the possibilit_ies and implications of genetic 
screening fo~ par~nts (Down·•s syndrome, Tay-Sachs Disease, and Sickle 
Cell Anemia). In each case they demystify the.varying social benefits 
derived from their respecitive testings.· 

cc. ABA Journal, The· Lawyer's Magazine Vol. 72, April 1,· 1986, features 
a discussion on "wrongful life .(Tort Law) in 11 Bette:t Off Never Born" by 
Irvin Saltz and the historical/legal· background of "The Baby Doe Cases" 
by Christopher Hoving. · Both articles outine the controversy that has 
raged in.the courts .and among sp~cial interest organizations. 

DD. Newsweek's.March 16, 1987 cover story, "Birth Defects: Every Pa-
rent's Nightmare," by'.Jerry Adler, one of .their senior writers, packs an 
emotional wallop that.will possibly have far reaching consequences in 
the human community in the way society views individuals who have a. 
disability (in this instance, a "birth defect") and in the way people 
who have a disability think of themselves. The story of Adler's second 
son's birth and early days is told with bittersweet celebration and· 
anguish. Illustrated with color· sketches and captions that would 

11 Afrighten anyone for whom disability has never been an issue (e. g ~-, 
tube was·inserted into his stomach, and.milk was forced through the tube 
from a syringe"), the narrative reads like entries in a private diary, 
giving us an intimate glimpse of a ·11 nightmarish" sequence of events and 
feelings made even more poignant by a poem written by Adler sometime 
before Max's birth. 

Listen to me, little fetus,. 
Precious homo incompletus,· 

As you dream your dreams placental 
Don't grow nothing accidental! 

Heed me ~ell, oh precioui prog~ny! 
.· Recapitulate phyiogeny . 

In your a:mniotib lake: 
Don't grow· nothin·g by :mistake. 

The portrait we see is ·a painful one of bewilderment, isolation, and 
fear, and we can understand and accept this very human reaction. How-
ever, that there are support systems.to help ease Adler's "nightmare" is 
never mentioned. We meet the medical experts, other parents-of children 
with severe disabilities, and in an accompanying article,· "Cause.for 
Concern--and Optimism, 11 ·1earn about the statistics of.disability/birth. 
defects ("Of every 100 babies, 3 have major.defects") and what medical 
science has been able· to accomplish and hopes to achieve. Certainly 
this is a very loaded essay. Whethe.r. the impact of this piece is · a 
positive one·is questionable. (Joanne Seiden) 

DD. The text of which.. what follows· is a photocopy is the yet unpublish- · 
ed version of the opinion which will.appear in a future issue of the 
U.S. Reports. The published version appeared in Bowen y American Hospi-
tal Assn., 90 L.Ed. 2d, 584 (1986). ·The latter is· the. same· decision but 
not the same text (at least, not.the same in every detpil). · 

(c) The Secretary's basis f9r federal intervention is perceived 
discrimination against handicapped infants in violation:of 504·, and yet 
the Secretary has pointed to no evidence that such discrimination oc-
curs. The administrative record does not contain the reasoning and 
evidence necessary to sustain federal intervention into a historically 
state-administered decisional process that appears--for lack of any 
contrary evidence--to be functioning·. in full compliance with 504. Noth-
ing in 504 arithorizes the Secretary to dispense with the law's focus 6n 
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discrimination and instead to employ federal resources to save the lives 
of handicapped newborns, without regard to whether they are victims of: 
discrimination by recipients of federal funds or not. Section 504 does 
not authorize the Secretary to give unso-licited advice either to pa-
rents, to hospitals, or to state officials who are faced with difficult 
treatment decisions concerning handicapped children.· The administrative 
record demonstrates that the Secretary has asserted the authority to 
conduct cm-site investigations, to inspect hospital records, and to 
participate in the decisional process in emergency cases in which there 
was no colorable basis for believing that a violation of 504 had oc-
curred or was about to occur. These investigative actions are not au-
thorized by 504, and the regulations that purport to authorize a con-
tinuation of them are. invalid. Pp 30-36. · · 

RESOURCES 

A. The Louis Harris and Associates Poll, survey of Disabled Americans:. 
Bringing Disabled Americans into the Mainstream, 1986 ("Focus", Winter 
1987), is available for $5 from the Education and Training Department, 
International Center for the Disabled, 340 E •. 24th st., New York, NY 
10010; 212/679-0100. 

B. The· Resource Data Book· .("Resources", Winter 1987) is available from 
the National Institut.e on Aging, NIH Building 31, 9000 Rockville Pike, 
Bethesda, MD 20205; 301/496-1752. 

c. The National Data Book, 8th editlon, is a comprehensive source for 
all active U.S. grantmaking foundations and corporate philanthropies •. 
Listed are 21,759 private and 208 community foundations as well as all 
active private operating foundations, organizations that primarily con-
duct their own research or charitable activities rather than making 
grants to others. Each entry includes the foundation's name and ad-
dress, principal officer or contact person, I~S number,. date information 
provided and complete financial information.: total grants paid, total 
gifts received, and the market value of total assets at the end of the 
foundation's fiscal.year. The National Data Book is available for $50 
from The Foundation Center, 888 7th Ave., New York, -NY 10106. The 
Center also publishes and disseminates information on foundations and 
their grantma~ing activities, operates. 4 free research libraries, and 
has collections in 130 cooperating reference libraries throughout the 
U.S., England, Mexico, Canada, and the Virgin Islands • . 
D. Calculating~ Contract Price reviews both obvious and hidden fac-
tors which must be considered in bidding on human service contracts, 
such as services to be offered; times of day and frequency with which 
they are to be offered; location and adequacy of the physical plant; 
characteristics of the target population and their -effect on its expect-
ed s·ervice utilization rate; and the extent of insurance coverage avail- .,_ 
able at the worksite to be served. Using a worksheet, the r-eader is 
taken step by step through the process of enumerating these factors and 
assessing their costs. Val~able to both for-profit and non-profit ser-
vice agencies, it is available for $5.00 (check or money order) from The 
Center for Social Policy and Practice in the Workplace, -Columbia Univer-. 
sity School of Social Work, 622 West 113th st., New York, NY 10025, ATT: 
Dr. Sheila H. Akabas, Director. 

E. A Roundtable Conference on Ethical Issues in Health Policy was held 
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in 1984 in Athens by the Council for International Organization of Medi-
cal Sciences (CIOMS). Topics covered included the aspects of ethical 
and human values in developing policy and fetal diagnosis, allocation of 
resources for primary health care, the care of low-birth weight infants, 
health care of the elderly and organ replacement therapy. The con-
ference was attended by a cross-cultural, multidisciplinary group, re-
presenting the values of Buddhism, Christianity, Confucianism, Islam, 
Judaism, secular humanism, and others. CIOMS has now published 2 vol-
umes, one of conference highlights and one of proceedings. The High-
lights costs 10 Swiss Francs and the Proceedings, 26 Swiss.Francs. Both 
are available from CIOMS, c/o World Health Organization, Distribution 
and Sales Service, 1211 Geneva 27, Switzerland, or local WHO Sales 
Offices. 

END-NOTE 

New Federal Early Intervention and Preschool Program Under P.L. 99-457 

by Rosalyn Benjamin Darling, PhD 
(City-county Clinic, Johnstown, PA) 

Last October, President Reagan signed the Amendments to the Educa-
tion of the Handicapped Act into law. The new legislation has three 
major components: 1) a state grant program for infants and toddlers, 2) 
an extension of the rights and protections of P.L. 94-142 (EHA-B) to 3-5 
year olds, and 3) a reaffirmation of other components of P.L. 94-142. 

Early Intervention Program for Infants and Toddlers This part of 
the law applies to children from birth through 2-years of age who are 
developmentally delayed or who are at risk of developmental delay. To 
receive a grant, a state must comply with a series of provisions over a 
5-year timetable. These include the following: 1) The Governor must 
name a lead agency to administer the program. 2) The Governor must 
establish an Interagency Coordinating Council made up of relevant agen-
cies, consumers, and providers. The Council may also serve as the lead 
agency. 3) Early intervention services must be made available to all 
handicapped infants and toddlers by the fifth year. 4) Early interven-
tion services must include a multidisciplinary assessment and an Indivi-
dualized Family Service Plan (IFSP) for each child. Case management 
shall also be provided for each child. 5) Federal funds under this 
program shall be the npayor of last resort" and shall not supplant other 
funds. 

Preschool Program for Three to Five-Year Olds By 1990-91, all 
states applying for funds under P.L. 94-142 will have to assure that 
they are providing a free, appropriate publ'ic education to all handicap-
ped children, aged 3 through 5. Amendments to current requirements 
under P.L. 94-142 for this population include the following: 1) Chil-
dren do not need to be reported by disability category. 2) Services to 
the family may be included in a child's individualized education plan 
(IEP). 3) Variations in preschool program models are recognized. 4) 
The program is to be administered by the State Department of Education 

~- and local education agencies, with a provision for subcontracting with 
other providers. 

Draft regulations for the implementation of this legislation are 
expected to be issued in April 1987. Already, though, the new law has 
raised concern in states throughout the country. The spirit of the law 
has generally been applauded by all advocates for young children with 
disabilities, and the law's family focus has been hailed as an important 
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milestone in legislative history. The content of the law, on the other 
hand, has created a number of issues that are being debated in many 
places.

One issue is the arbitrary distinction in the law between the birth 
to 2 and 3 to 5-year old age groups. Why is a "Family Service Plan" 
more appropriate than an "Education Plan" for a 2-year old but not for a 
3-year old? Some have asked whether the entire preschool population 
should not be treated differently from the school age population, rather 
than applying school-age guidelines to 3-year olds. 

on an administrative level, heated debates have been occuring in a 
number of states regarding the appointment of a "lead agency." In some 
states, programs for infants and toddlers have been operated by the 
Department of Health; in others, the Department of Education; in still 
others, the Departmnt of PUblic Welfare. Each state must carefully
consider its own history of early intervention services; where good 
systems already exist, administrative shifts could hurt programs and 
families in the process of "reinventing the wheel." 

Other important issues include the interfacing between these newly
legislated funds and existing funding sources, such as P.L. 89-313. In 
some cases, a child may actually receive less funding by being counted 
under the new law. 

Advocates for young children with disabilities should be watching
developments in early intervention legislation carefully. Each state 
will be developing its own response. Parents, professionals, and other 
concerned individuals and groups will want to be sure that administra-
tive and legislative decisions on both the federal and state levels 
truly result in more and better services to these children and families 
in the future. 
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